## FOREIGN DOMESTIC HELPERS FILIPINAS AND OTHER ASIAN DOMESTIC WORKERS IN HONG KONG AND THE ASIAN REGION

A SURVEY OF LITERATURE & ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY

BY

GEROGE E EDWARDS, J.D.

ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR
CENTRE FOR COMPARATIVE AND PUBLIC LAW
FACULTY OF LAW,
UNIVERSITY OF HONG KONG

HONG KONG

1996

# FOREIGN DOMESTIC HELPERS -FILIPINAS AND OTHER ASIAN DOMESTIC WORKERS IN HONG KONG AND THE ASIAN REGION

A SURVEY OF LITERATURE & ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY

BY

GEORGE E EDWARDS, J.D.

ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR

CENTRE FOR COMPARATIVE AND PUBLIC LAW
FACULTY OF LAW, UNIVERSITY OF HONG KONG

Hong Kong, 1996

### FOREIGN DOMESTIC HELPERS -FILIPINAS AND OTHER ASIAN DOMESTIC WORKERS IN HONG KONG AND THE ASIAN REGION:

#### A SURVEY OF LITERATURE & ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY

#### by George Edwards, J.D.

#### **Table of Contents**

Preface	. 4
Survey of Literature & Annotated Bibliography	. 7
The Americas	. 7
Asia	. 7
Europe	. 9
Female Migrant: Generally	. 10
Hong Kong	. 10
International Labour Organisation	. 12
International Law and Human Rights	. 12
Judicial Opinions	. 13
Migrant Workers: Generally	. 14
Philippines	. 15
Seminars	. 18
United Nations	. 18
Unpublished Documents	. 18
Internet Sites	. 34
Domestic Helpers and Migrant Worker Organisations	
in Hong Kong	. 34
Filipino Organisations in Hong Kong	. 38
Newspaper Articles and News Services	
Agence France Press	
Asiaweek	
BBC	. 45
Business Times	

Chicago Tribune
Christian Science Monitor
Daily Telegraph
Deutsche Presse-Agentur
Eastern Express
Economist
Far East Economic Review
Gazette (Montreal)48
Hong Kong Standard48
Independent
Inter Press Service
Japan Economic Newswire
Los Angeles Times
Mainichi Daily News
Manila Standard 56
Moneyclips
National Public Radio (NPR) 59
New York Times
New Straights Times
Reuters
San Francisco Chronicle
San Francisco Examiner
South China Morning Post
Straights Times
Straights Times (Singapore)
Toronto Star
United Press International
U.S.A. Today
U.S. Department of State Dispatch90
U.S. News and World Report90
Washington Post90
Xinhua General News Service: Xinhua News Agency 91

#### Preface

In 1991, a group of researchers from various academic and social services institutions in Hong Kong and the Philippines embarked on a project (the "Project") designed to study and understand the "situation" of foreign domestic helpers ("FDHs") -- mostly from the Philippines -- in Hong Kong. There was a need for such a study because of problems associated with the swelling number of Filipina FDHs coming to Hong Kong, the circumstances surrounding their coming here, and the conditions of their stays here.

In Hong Kong in 1991, there were approximately 80,000 FDHs, which was a great deal more than five years earlier. And, by 1996, the number had grown to more than 150,000 here. More than 95% of the FDHs in Hong Kong during these years have been Filipinas, with the remaining hailing from neighbring countries such as Thailand, Indonesia, India, and Sri Lanka.

FDHs, in particular Filipina FDHs in Hong Kong, have traditionally experienced wideranging, recurring difficulties in many aspects of their personal and professional lives. These difficulties include: coping with economic and other forces that prompted them to leave their country to move to Hong Kong to work as servants (even though many of them were educated professionals — such as nurses or teachers back home); psychological and sociological adjustment problems in Hong Kong; oral and physical abuse by Hong Kong employers; inhumane working conditions; underpayment or nonpayment of wages; sexual abuse; breaches of contractual terms; absence of days off; and extra duties assigned outside the home.

The Project examined these and many other aspects of the lives of FDHs, their employers, and other members of society in the host and sending countries. Overall objectives of the Project included: (1) to gain a better understanding of various aspects of the plight of migrant workers in Hong Kong, in particular Filipina domestic helpers; (2) to formulate recommendations for improving the conditions of FDHs in Hong Kong; and (3) to identify related issues and concerns for further research and study. The fourth major objective -- documentation -- is described below.

Among the specific topics studied by the researchers were: the application of international legal standards to the FDH in Hong Kong and elsewhere; the efficacy of the Hong Kong Labour Tribunal in handling FDH employer/employee disputes; social relationships and hierarchies that govern the lives of FDHs; FDH organisations

in general in Hong Kong, with scrutiny of the development and the community impact of particular organisations; adjustment problems and the social lives of FDHs; and, contractual terms of employment of FDHs.

Finally, an overall objective of the project was to provide a comprehensive and accessible documentation of the situation of FDHs in Hong Kong.\* This *Survey of Literature & Annotated Bibliography*, in conjunction with a compilation of unpublished documents maintained in a repository at the University of Hong Kong Library, provides such documentation.

The Survey of Literature & Annotated Bibliography reflects the identification, inventory, collection and analysis of published and unpublished documents and other sources of information relevant to FDHs in Hong Kong. Materials cited in the Survey of Literature & Annotated Bibliography are intended to be used by researchers, practitioners, current and former foreign domestic helpers, and overseas contract workers who desire information for academic, practical or legal purposes. A goal is to facilitate and stimulate the research, writing, and practical work of academicians, students, human rights workers, activists, and others interested in foreign domestic helpers or migrant workers in general.

In collecting materials in the *Survey of Literature & Annotated Bibliography*, I canvassed individuals and entities in Hong Kong, and in other Asian countries. During the Project, I visited and gathered information and documentation from human rights organisations, Embassies and Consulates, domestic helper organisations, churches, University professors and librarians, other academics, and government offices in the Region. My research took me to Japan, Malaysia, Singapore, Sri Lanka, Australia, Thailand, Taiwan, the Philippines, and the Federated States of Micronesia.

My goal was to compile a comprehensive list of resources and make the list available to anyone interested in foreign domestic helpers, with an eye towards creating a repository for unpublished (and published, but difficult to locate) documents. Many of the documents identified in the *Survey of Literature & Annotated Bibliography* can be found in the Special Collection at the University of Hong Kong Main Library.

See Edwards, George, "Methodology, Information Gathering, and Sensitivities related to Rights and Duties of Filipina Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong and Their Employers," (August 1992) (Paper delivered at the *34th International Congress of Asian and North African Studies*; Hong Kong, 1993)

The Survey of Literature & Annotated Bibliography is organised chronologically, in sections determined by theme, source or type. Documents with an asterisk will be housed in the University of Hong Kong Special Collection. Full versions of many of the items listed in the Newspaper and News Service can be found on LEXIS/NEXIS.

I include parenthetical information in the entries to help identify the source or location of some documents. I annotate documents primarily when the nature of the documents' caption or title does not clearly indicate the contents of the document.

Comments, corrections or suggestions for documents to add are welcome.

We hope to upload the *Survey of Literature & Annotated Bibliography* onto the World Wide Web (Internet) soon. It is expected to be located at the Internet site for *Law-On-Line!* of the *Centre for Comparative and Public Law* of the University of Hong Kong Faculty of Law. The Internet address is: http://www.hku.hk/law/law.html.

I would like to thank all of the academic, institutional and individual participants in the Project. And, I would like to thank Andrew Byrnes, Ian Heffernan, the Mission for Migrant Workers, LEXIS/NEXIS, all of the human rights and domestic helper organisations around Asia who assisted, and all of the other entities (including various governments) and individuals who helped provide information for the Project and without whose assistance this *Survey of Literature & Annotated Bibliography* could not have been prepared. Furthermore, I acknowledge and thank the Hong Kong Research Grants Council for its support.

Finally, a special tribute should be made to all Foreign Domestic Helpers -- in particular those from the Philippines in Hong Kong -- who are the real heroes. It is to them and the families they left behind in the Philippines that this work is dedicated, and that this work is intended ultimately to serve.

GEORGE EDWARDS

ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, CENTRE FOR COMPARATIVE AND PUBLIC LAW
FACULTY OF LAW, UNIVERSITY OF HONG KONG
POKFULAM ROAD, HONG KONG

TEL: (852) 2859-2951; FAX: (852) 2559-3543

E-MAIL: GEJE@HKUCC.HKU.HK

AUGUST 1996

#### SURVEY OF LITERATURE & ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY

#### THE AMERICAS

Carino, BV, et al, *The New Filipino Immigrants to the United States*. (Papers of the East-West Population Institute, No 115) (Hawaii: East-West Center) (1990)

Chen, AB, "Filipinos in Canada: A Socio-Demographic Profile" in Canadian Asian Studies Association (eds), *Visible Minorities and Multiculturalism: Asians in Canada* (Butterworths: 1980)

INTERCEDE, Domestics' Cross-Cultural News: Monthly Newsletter of the Toronto Organization for Domestic Workers' Rights (June 1992 and other selected issues)\*

Pessar, P, "The Linkage between the Household and Workplace of Dominican Women in the U.S.," *International Migration Review*, Vol 18, No 4, pp 1188-1211 (1984)

Boye, M, "Immigrant Women in Canada," in *International Migration: The Female Experience* (edited by Brettell, Caroline B and Simon, Rita James) (Rowman & Allanheld: 1986), pp 45-61

lacovetta, Franca, "'Primitive Villagers and Uneducated Girls:' Canada Recruits Domestics from Italy, 1951-52," (1986) Canada Woman Studies, Vol 7, p 14

Mangiafico, L Contemporary American Immigrants: Patterns of Filipino, Korean, and Chinese Settlement in the United States (Praeger Publishers) (1988)

Silvera, Makeda, Silenced, (2nd ed, Toronto: Sister Vision) (1989) (Caribbean domestic helpers in Canada)

Villasin, Felicita O, Report to the 1990 annual General Meeting of the Toronto Organization for Domestic Workers' Rights (INTERCEDE) (Toronto: 1990)\*

#### ASIA

Abella, M "Asian Labour Mobility: New Dimensions and implications for Development (ILO Regional Office for Asia and the Pacific) (Bangkok, 1987)

Abella, M, Export of Filipino Manpower (Manila: Institute of Labor and Manpower Studies, Ministry of Labor) (1979)

An asterisk appearing after an entry indicates that the document described is located in a special collection at the University of Hong Kong Law Library.

Abrera-Mangahas, A, *Filipino Overseas Migration: Focus 1975-1986*, (Quezon City: Scalabrini Migration Center) (1986)

Asia Migrant Forum (Asian Migrant Centre -- Hong Kong) (approx 1990-current)

Asian Exchange, (Asian Exchange for New Alternatives -- ARENA) (Hong Kong)

Communique, (Asian Exchange for New Alternatives -- ARENA) (Hong Kong)

AWA, "Women from Across the Seas -- Migrant Workers in Japan," (Asian Women's Association (Tokyo 1988)

Christian Conference of Asia: Urban Rural Mission, "Asian Labor: Migration from Poverty to Bondage," (Proceedings of Workshop on Labor Migration 9 -- 15 August 1990, Hong Kong) (Migration in Asia)\*

Christian Conference of Asia: Urban Rural Mission, "ESCAP, International Migration in the Pacific, Sri Lanka and Thailand" (ST/ESCAP/376) (Asian Population Studies Series, No 64) (Bangkok)

Christian Conference of Asia: Urban Rural Mission, "Serving One Another: Report of the Consultation on the Mission and Ministry to Filipino Migrant Workers in Hong Kong," (28 April to 1 May 1991; Hong Kong)\*

ESCAP, "Returning Migrant Workers: Exploratory Studies" (ST/ESCAP/454), Asian Population Studies Series, No 79 (Bangkok)

Forum on Asian Immigrant Workers, *The Asian Workers's Handbook: A Guide to Living and Working in Japan* (Japan) (Undated)\*

Garming, MB and Llamanzares, LN, *Overseas Philippines Workers Guide*, (Manila: National Center for the Protection of Overseas Filipino Workers) (1990)

Gibson, K and Graham, J, "Situating Migrants in Theory: The Case of Filipino Migrant Construction Workers," in *Capital and Class*, Volume 3, pp 131-149 (1990)

Hugo, G and Singhanetra-Renard, A, Asian International Contract Labour Migration: Major Issues and Implications. (Summary of Proceedings of Workshop Held Under IDRC auspices at Chiang Mai University, Thailand, 16-20 November 1987)

Kula, Ramesh and Alsagoff, Hamzah, "Behind Closed Doors: True Stories Based on the Private Lives of Maids in Singapore," (Knightsbridge Communicatsion: Singapore, 1991)\*

Lindquist, BA, "Migration Networks: A Case Study from the Philippines" in Asian and

Pacific Migration Journal, Vol 2, No 1, pp 75-104 (1993)

Martin, PL, "Migration and Trade: The Case of the Philippines," in *International Migration Review*, Vol 27, No 3, pp 639-645 (1994)

Migrant SOS, Migrant Workers Forum in Asia (First Issue: June 1994) (Hong Kong)

MIGRANTE, "MIGRANTE's position on the Mass arrest of Filipino OCW's in Kuala Lumpur," in *Living and Working with Migrants in Asia* (Kuala Lumpur)\*

Philippines Overseas Employment Agency, *Overseas Employment Information Series*, Vol 3, No 1, April-May (Marketing Branch, Pre-Employment Services Office, Manila; Philippines Overseas Employment Agency) (1990)

Padmini Palliyaguruge, "Sri Lanka HouseMaids and Free Trade Zone Worker," Migration World, Vol XIV, No 1/2, pp 29-31 (1986)

Selby, M, "Human Rights and Undocumented Immigrant Workers in Japan," Stanford Journal of International Law, Vol 26, No 1, pp 325-369 (1989)

Shah, NM and Smith, PC, "Issues in the Labor Force Participation of Migrant Women in Five Asian Countries," (East-West Population Institute, East-West Centre) (Working Papers No 19 (September 1982)

Wong, Kwei Cheong, "International Labour Standards," in *Malaya Law Review*, Vol 24, pp 183-184 (1982) (Speech by Minister of State for Labour at the 68th Session of the International Labour Conference in Geneva (2-23 June 1982), 4 June 1982.

#### EUROPE

Davis, James F and Heyl, Barbara Sherman, "Turkish Women and Guestwork Migration to West Germany" in *International Migration: The Female Experience* (edited by Brettell, Caroline B and Simon, Rita James) (Rowman & Allanheld: 1986), pp 178-196

Caspari, Andrea and Giles, Wenona,"Immigration Policy and the Employment of Portuguese Migrant Women in the UK and France: A Comparative Analysis" in *International Migration: The Female Experience* (edited by Brettell, Caroline B and Simon, Rita James) (Rowman & Allanheld: 1986), pp 152-177

Mirdal, GM, "Stress and Distress in Migration: Problems and Resources of Turkish Women in Denmark," *International Migration Review*, Vol 18, No 4, pp 886-907\*

Thomsen, B and Vaagt, CH, "Der Schutz von Wanderarbeitnehmern nach Artikel 18 und 19 der Europaischen Sozialcharta," German Yearbook of International Law, Vol

#### FEMALE MIGRANTS AND MIGRANTS GENERALLY

Brettell, Caroline B and Simon, Rita James, "Immigrant Women: An Introduction" in *International Migration: The Female Experience* (edited by Brettell, Caroline B and Simon, Rita James) (Rowman & Allanheld: 1986), pp 3-20

Cisse, Moctar, "'The Right to Live' and the Protection of Migrant Workers at the International Level," in *Essays on the Concept of a "Right to Live"* (edited by Daniel Premont) (Brussels 1988)

Rollins, Judith, Between Women: Domestics and Their Employers (Philadelphia: Temple University Press) (1985)\*

Weinert, Patricia "International Migration for Employment -- Foreign Female Domestic Workers: Help Wanted" (Working Paper) (World Employment Programme, International Labour Office, Geneva) (March 1991) (Contains, at page 45, a list of approximately 50 International Migration for Employment Working Papers on various migration topics)\*

#### Hong Kong

Case Comment, "Vergara and Others v Attorney General," CA, Civ App No 120 of 1987), 14 October 1987, Roberts CJ, Kilke VP, and Addison J

Cheng, Irene, "Clara Ho Tung: A Hong Kong Lady, Her Family and her Times," (Chinese University of Hong Kong Press, Hong Kong) (1979)

Comment, "Admission of Foreign Domestic Helpers: Some Legal Issues," in *Hong Kong Law Journal*, Vol 13, No 2, (1983), p 194

DAGA, "Migrant Workers for Sale? Report on Asian Labour Migration" (Documentation for Action Groups in Asia) (Hong Kong) (1985)

French, Carolyn, *Filipina Domestic Workers in Hong Kong* (British Library Document Supply Centre) (HKU Library Call # 331.82599 F8 f)

French, Carolyn, Filipina Domestic Workers in Hong Kong: A Preliminary Study (Occasional Paper, No 11: Centre for Hong Kong Studies) (1986)

Gaw, Kenneth Superior Servants: The Legendary Cantonese Amahs of the Far East, (Singapore: Oxford University Press 1988)

He Wenziang, Xianggang Jiazu Shi (A History of Hong Kong Families) (Hong Kong:

Mingbao Chubanshe)

Ho, Susanna, *The Private Life of Hong Kong*, (Oxford University Press: Hong Kong) (1991)

Hong Kong Council of Women, "A Petition Regarding the Situation of Foreign Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong presented to the Honourable Leung Wai Tung, JP at the offices of OMELCO, Hong Kong," (30 October 1990)\*

Kwitko, Ludmilla, "Survival Strategies for Filipina Domestic Workers in Hong Kong," (Paper presented at the Women's Studies Program, University of Hawaii at Manoa) (undated)

Lau Siu-kai, "Institution without leaders: Hong Kong Chinese view of political leadership," (Centre for Hong Kong Studies at Chinese University of Hong Kong) 1990)

Lu Dale and Ohashi Kenichi (eds), *Chengshi Jiedu -- Xianggang Jietou Wunhou Guancha* (Urban Contact -- Observations of Hong Kong Street Culture) (Commercial Press: Hong Kong)

Leahy, Patricia, "Female Migrant Labour in Asia: A case Study of Filipina Domestic Workers in Hong Kong," (unpublished Masters thesis; HKU Library Call # M.A. 90L)

Lietsch, Jutta, "Towards the Protection of Rights of Foreign Domestic Workers in Hong Kong: Some Aspects of International Labour Organisation Standards on Labour Migration," (unpublished paper presented at a Workshop entitled *Aspects of the Employment of Foreign Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong*, sponsored by the Hong Kong Council of Women, held 22 September 1990)\*

Office of the Commissioner for Administrative Complaints (COMAC), Report of the Investigation on Accommodation for Foreign Domestic Helpers (Hong Kong Government: December 1995)

Ozeki, Elino, "The Filipina Domestic Workers in Hong Kong: A Research Project" (Research conducted by Japanese student visiting Hong Kong) (1992)\*

Nowhere to Turn to: A Case Study on the Indonesian Migrant Workers in Hong Kong (Asian Migrant Centre: Hong Kong) (1994) (76 pages)

Rice, Jim, *Taking Rights Seriously*, (Hong Kong Human Rights Monitor) (Hong Kong 1995)\*

Salaff, Janet W, "Working daughters in the Hong Kong Chinese family: Female piety or a transformation in the family power structure?" Journal of Social History, Vol 9

(1975-1976)

Smith, Carlt T, "Protected Women in 19th Century Hong Kong," in Chinese *Patriarchy, Women's Collusion, Servitude, and Escape* (edited by Maria Jaschok & Suzanne Miers) (Zed Books; Hong Kong University Press)(1994) (Hong Kong)

#### INTERNATIONAL LABOUR ORGANISATION

Bohning, Roger, "The ILO and the New UN Convention on Migrant Workers: The Past and Future," *International Migration Review*, Vol 25, No 4, (Winter 1991), p 698-709

Bohning, Roger, "The Protection of Migrant Workers and International Labour Standards," *International Migration*, Vol 26, No 2, pp 133-146 (June 1988)\*

Hasenau, Michael, "ILO Standards on Migrant Workers: The Fundamentals of the Un Convention and Their Genesis," *International Migration Review*, Vol 25, No 4, pp 687-697, Winter 1991)

Lonnroth, Juhani, "The International Convention on the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families in the Context of international Migration Policies: An Analysis of Ten Years of Negotiation," *International Migration Review*, Vol 25, No 4, (Winter 1991), pp 710-736

Hune, Shirley, "Migrant Women in the Context of the international Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families," *International Migration Review*, Vol 25, No 4, (Winter 1991), p 800

Migrant Workers: General Survey by the Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations, International Labour Conference, 66th Session, Report III (Part 4B) (Geneva: ILO) (1980)

International Labour Organisation, *Provisions of the ILO Convention and Recommendations Concerning Migrant Workers (Excluding Social Security Instruments)* (Geneva: ILO)

International Labour Organisation, Rights of Migrant Workers: A Guide to ILO Standards for Use of Migrant Workers and Their Organizations (Geneva: ILO 1988)

#### INTERNATIONAL LAW AND HUMAN RIGHTS

Ansay, T, "Legal Problems of Migrant Workers," Recueil des Cours, Collected Courses of the Hague Academy of International Law (Sijthoff and Noordhoff, Vol 156, III (1977)

Bosniak, Linda S, "Human Rights, State Sovereignty and the Protection of

Undocumented Migrants Under the International Migrant Workers Convention," *International Migration Review*, Vol 25, No 4, (Winter 1991), pp 737-770

Goodwin-Gill, GS, "International Law and Human Rights: Trends Concerning International Migrants and Refugees," *International Migration Review*, Vol 23, No 3, pp 526-546, (Autumn 1989)\*

Hasenau, Michael, "Setting Norms in the United Nations System: The Draft Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Their Families in Relating to ILO Standards on Migrant Workers," *International Migration*, Vol 28, No 2, pp 133-157, June 1990)\*

Hughes (APPJ), Kathleen (Sister), "Filipina Domestic helpers Terminated by Employers," (24 April 1987) (Memorandum to Erlita Crisso Tomo (FOWG), President of the Association for the Promotion of Public Justice HK; 48, Princess Margaret Road, Homantin, Kowloon) (Lists foreign domestic helpers who had been terminated by their employers. The list indicates whether the case was referred to the Labour Tribunal or to a Magistracy)

Hune, Shirley, "The Origins and Importance of the Convention" in *Proclaiming Migrants Rights* (Geneva: World Council of Churches, and Brussels: Churches Committee for Migrants in Europe) (1991)\*

Martin, DA, "Effects of International Law on Migration Policy and Practice: The Uses of Hypocrisy," *International Migration Review*, Vol 23, No 3, pp 547-578 (Autumn 1989)\*

Nafziger, James AR and Bartel, Barry C, "The Migrant Workers Convention: Its Place in Human Rights Law," *International Migration Review*, Vol 25, No 4, (Winter 1991), pp 710-737

Paz, Cruz Victoria and Paganoni, A "Filipinas in Migration: Big Bills and Small Change," (Scalabrini Migration Center) (Manila) (1989)

Scalabrini Migration Center, "Human Rights of Migrant Workers: Agenda for NGOs," International Conference sponsored by the Scalabrini Migration Center in cooperation with International Labor Organization, Friedrich Ebert Stiftung, Mission (Manila Pavilion, 19-20 November 1992)

Valticos, N, International Labour Law, (Eventer: Klewer) (1979)

#### JUDICIAL OPINIONS

R v Alagon (1992) 2 Hong Kong Public Law Reports 722-727 (Bill of Rights protections apply when a police officer instructs or gives permission to an FDH's

employer to search the FDH's luggage; the FDH's right to privacy under article 14 of the Bill of Rights was breached when her employer searched her closed luggage in the employer's home because there was no evidence that the FDH consented to the search and there had been no attempt to justify the search.)

R v Dolly A Quiamas, CA, No 445 of 1995, 16 November 1995, Liu J, Gall and Leonard JJ (upheld conviction and sentence for conspiracy to forge Hong Kong identity cards, etc for FDHs to remain in Hong Kong. "The offence strikes at the root of the local system whereby domestic helpers were allowed into [Hong Kong] provided they have valid and approved contracts," quoting Attorney General v Wong Ho Kay), Cr App No 232 of 1995, Mortimer JA)

Sae Jung Jongthai v Ho Wai Ling, Rebecca, 1993, HCt, Labour Tribunal App No 36 of 1993, 15 October 1993, Deputy Judge Yeung (employer's accusing domestic helper of being a thief and reporting her to police may amount to constructive dismissal requiring payment in lieu of notice)

Vergara and Others v The Attorney General of Hong Kong (1988) Privy Council Appeal No 50 of 1987, 27 June 1988 (Lord Ackner dismissing FDHs' appeal of the Court of Appeal's judgment in Civ App No 120 of 1987) (see also HCt, MP No 1409 of 1987, 17 August 1987, Jones J)\*

Vergara and Others v Attorney General, CA, Civ App No 120 of 1987), 14 October 1987, Roberts CJ, Kilke VP, and Addison J (dismissing FDHs challenge implementation of new conditions of stay "two weeks rule" for FDHs) (See also HCt, MP No 1409 of 1987, 17 August 1987, Jones J and PC, Appeal No 50 of 1987, 27 June 1980)\*

Vergara and Others v Attorney General, HCt, MP No 1409 of 1987, 17 August 1987, Jones J. (FDHs challenge implementation of new conditions of stay "two weeks rule" for FDHs) (See also the Court of Appeal judgment -- Civ App No 120 of 1987, 14 October 1987, and the Privy Council judgment -- Appeal No 50 of 1987, 27 June 1988 -- in this case.)\*

#### MIGRANT WORKERS: GENERALLY

Editors, "Reflections on a Quarter Century of international Migration Research and Orientations for Future Research," *International Migration Review*, Vol 23, No 3, 99393-402 (Foreword)\*

Goss, Jon and Lindquist, Bruce, "Conceptualizing International Labor Migration: A Structuration Perspective," *International Migration Review*, Vol 29, No 2, pp 317-351 (Summer 1995).\*\*

Layton-Henry, Z, "Citizens or Denizenship for Migrant Workers?" in The Political

Rights of Migrant Workers in Western Europe (edited by Layton-Henry) (London Sage Publications (1990)\*\*

Macklin, Audrey, "Foreign Domestic Worker: Surrogate Housewife or Mail Order Servant?," McGill Law Journal, Vol 37, No 3 (Montreal 1992)

Arat-Koc and Villasin, Fely, "Report and Recommendations on the Foreign Domestic Movement Program" (Toronto: INTERCEDE, October 1990) (unpublished)

Nash, J and Fernandez-Kelly, MP (eds), "Labor Migrations and the New International Division of Labor" in *Women, Men and their International Division of Labor* (Albany: State University of New York Press), pp 175-204 (1984)\*

Salt, J, "A Comparative Overview of International Trends and Types. 1950-1980," *International Migration Review*, Vol 23, No 3, pp 431-453 (1984)\*

Sassen-Koob, Saskia, "Notes on the Incorporation of Third World Women into Wage-Labor Through Immigration and Off-Shore Production, *International Migration Review*, Vol 18, No 4, pp 1144-1163 (1984)\*

Secretary General of the United Nations, "The Social Situation of Migrant Workers and Their Families (Economic and Social Council), UN Doc E/CN.5/1985/8.

Segal, A and Marston, L, "Maps and Keys -- World Voluntary Migration 1500-1980," *Migration World Magazine*, Vol 17, No 1, pp 36-41 (1989)

Third World Movement against the Exploitation of Women, "Statement on Women Migrant Workers," Submitted to the 48th Session of the United Nations Commission on Human Rights (3 March 1992) (Geneva)\*

Tyree, Andrea and Donato, Katharine M, "A Demographic "Overview of the International Migration of Women," in *International Migration: The Female Experience* (edited by Brettell, Caroline B and Simon, Rita James) (Rowman & Allanheld: 1986), pp 21-41

Warzazi, H, "Exploitation of Labour Throughout Illicit and Clandestine Trafficking," UN Doc E/CN.4/Sub.2/1986/6 (1986)

Widgren, J, "International Migration and Regional Stability," *International Affairs*, Vol. 66, No. 4, pp. 749-766 (1990)

#### **PHILIPPINES**

Abrera-Mangahas, MA, Response to New Market Opportunities: The Case of the Overseas Employment Sector, (Quezon City, Philippines: Social Weather station, Inc)

(1989)

Agostinelli, G, *Migration-Development Interrelationships: The Case of the Philippines* (New York: Center for Migration Studies) (1991)

Alegado, DT "The Political Economy of International Labor Migration from the Philippines," (unpublished; PhD Dissertation) (Honolulu: University of Hawaii) (1992)

Arcinas, FR, Asian Migrant Workers to the Gulf Region: The Philippine Case (Quezon City: Department of Sociology, University of the Philippines) (1984)

Asia Pacific Mission for Migrant Filipinos (APMMF) and the Asian and Pacific Development Center (APDC -- Malaysia), "The Trade in Maids: Causes, Mechanisms and Consequences," presented at a Seminar held 10-13 August 1992, Colombo, Sri Lanka

Asian Migrant, (Scalabrini Migration Center; P.O. Box 10541 Broadway Centrum, 1113 Quezon City, Philippines)

Asian and Pacific Migration Journal (Scalabrini Migration Center; P.O. Box 10541 Broadway Centrum, 1113 Quezon City, Philippines)

Arcinas, FR, et al, *The Odyssey of the Filipino Migrant Workers to the Gulf Region* (Quezon City: Department of Sociology, University of the Philippines) (1984)

Battistella, G and Paganoni, A (eds), *Philippine Labor Migration: Impact and Policy* (1992) (Scalabrini Migration Center; P.O. Box 10541 Broadway Centrum, 1113 Quezon City, Philippines) (ISBN 971-8789-02-2)

Catholic Institute for International Relations (CHR), *The Labour Trade: Filipino Migrant Workers Around the World* (1987)

Cruz, VP (ed) *Filipinas in Migration: Big Bills and Small Change*, (Scalabrini Migration Center, Manila) (1989) (Scalabrini Migration Center, Quezon City, Philippines) (ISBN 971-8565-06-9)

de Guzman, A, "Filipino Labor Outmigration: A Preliminary Analysis," in *Kasarinlan*, vol 1, No 1, pp 11-20 (1985)

DSE, "Report of the Round Table meeting on International Labour Migration in the Philippines and SouthEast Asia," (German Foundation for International Development) (Manila) (1987)

Griffiths, S, *Emigrants, Entrepreneurs, and Evil Spirits: Life in a Philippine Village* (University of Hawaii Press 1988)

Lauby, JL, "Individual Migration as a Family Strategy: Young Women in the Philippines" in *Population Studies: A Journal of Demography*, Vol 24, No 3 (1988)

Lott, JT, "Migrants of a Mentality: The Filipino Community" in Endo, R (ed) Asian Americans: Social and Psychological Perspectives, Vol 2 (1980)

Lauby, JL, The Migration of a Daughter as a Family Strategy: Effects on the Occupations and Marital Experience of Women in the Philippines (PhD Thesis: UMI) (1987)

Mangahas, A, *Filipino Overseas Migration: Focus on 1975-1986* (Calabrini Migration Center) (1987)

Paganoni, A, *Paano ba ang Mabuhay sa Ibang Bansa? (Beyond Philippine Shores: What's it Like?* (1986) (Calabrini Migration Center)

Paganoni, A (ed), Migration From the Philippines (1984) (Calabrini Migration Center)

Pascual, Crisolito, "Labor Relations Law," in *Philippine Law Journal*, Vol 65, No 1, pp 1-30 (February 1970).

Philippines Government, Second Periodic Report to United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), United Nations Doc CEDAW/C/13

Philippines Government, Second Periodic Report to United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), United Nations Doc CEDAW/C/13/Add.17, 25 January 1989, pp 45-53\*

Ramirez, M, *The Socio-cultural Presuppositions of Filipino Outmigration*, (1987) (Calabrini Migration Center) (ISBN 971-8568-04-2)

Ricafrente, Cherry-Lynn S, "International Labor Standards for Working Women," in *Philippine Law Journal*, Vol 50, No 1, pp 55-79 (February 1975).

Sisante-Bataclan, Victoria, "An Assessment of Protection Accorded to Filipino Overseas Workers," *Philippine Law Journal*, Vol 53, No 4, pp 436-471 (December 1978).

Tan, E and Canalasm, DB, "Migrant's Saving Remittances and Labour Supply Behaviour: The Philippines Case" in Amjad, R (ed) *To the Gulf and Back: Studies on the Economic Impact of Asian Labour Migration* (International Labour Migration)

Traeger, L, The City Connection: Migration and Family Interdependence in the Philippines, (The University of Michigan Press) (Ann Arbor: 1988)

#### SEMINARS

"Second Asian Migrant Workers Forum," 15-19 May 1994, Hsin Chu Bible College, Taiwan.

"Regional Policy Dialogue on Foreign Domestic Helpers," 10-13 August 1992, Colombo, Sri Lanka

#### UNITED NATIONS

International Migration Policies and Programmes: A World Survey, Department of International Economic and Social Affairs, Population Studies, No 80, ST/ESA/SER.A/80 (1982)

International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of all Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families. Governing Body, 249th Session. (Geneva) ILO document GB.249/I)/3/2 (1991)

Measures to Improve the situation and Ensure the Human Rights and dignity of All Migrant Workers, (New York) UN Doc A/36/378 (1981)

Report of the Open-Ended Working Group on the Elaboration of an International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Their Families. United Nations Doc A/C.3/35/13 (New York: United Nations) (1980)

Report to the Working Group on Contemporary Forms of Slavery, 1990. "Domestic Workers" (1991)\*

Report of the Open-Ended Working Group on the Elaboration of an International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Their Families. United Nations Doc A/C.3/43/7 (New York: United Nations) (17 October 1988)

Report of the Open-Ended Working Group on the Elaboration of an International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Their Families. United Nations, General Assembly, A/C.3/40/1 (New York: United Nations) (1985)

Report of the Open-Ended Working Group on the Elaboration of an International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Their Families. United Nations Doc A/C.3/38/5 (New York: United Nations) (1983)

Report of the Open-Ended Working Group on the Elaboration of an International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Their Families. United Nations, General Assembly, A/C.3/43/1 (New York: United Nations)

(1986)

Text of the Preamble and Articles of the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Their Families Provisionally Agreed upon by the Working Group During the First Reading. United Nations, General Assembly, Third Committee, Working Group No 1, Doc A/C.3/39/WG1/WP1 (26 October 1984) (New York: United Nations)\*

Human Rights: The Rights of Migrant Workers -- Fact Sheet no 24 (World Campaign for Human Rights. United Nations Doc GE.96/15162/April/1996 (Geneva)

United Nations Economic and Social Council, Commission on Human Rights, Sub-commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities, Working Group on Contemporary Forms of Slavery, Sixteenth Session, A Statement by Anti-Slavery International to the Working Group on contemporary Forms of Slavery, "Migrant Domestic Workers" (Geneva: 1991)\*

United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, "International Migration of Asian Women: Beyond Economics to Socio-economic Impact," in *Women's Information Network for Asia and the Pacific (WINAP) Newsletter*, No 4, August 1989, pp 1-3, 27\*

United Nations General Assembly, "Declaration on the Human Rights of Individuals ho are Not Nationals of the Country in Which They Live" (New York) UN Doc A/RES/40/144 (1986)

Varlez, L, "General Principles of an International Convention on the Conditions and Contracts of Employment of Foreign Workers," *International Labour Review*, Vol 19, No 3, pp 317-337 (March 1929)

#### Unpublished Documents

Boase, M, "Collection of Correspondence Related to Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong," (1987)\*

Boase, M, "The Two-Weeks Rule for Foreign Domestic Helpers," in *Hong Kong Staff*,

In addition to the unpublished documents listed and annotated in this section, more unpublished (and unlisted) documents are located in folders in the University of Hong Kong Special Collection. These documents contain correspondence between various Hong Kong foreign domestic helper organisations and the Hong Kong Government, photocopies of judicial opinions, transcripts of radio broadcasts, photocopies of newspaper articles, summaries of findings of studies related to foreign domestic helpers in Hong Kong, and other documents.

13 July 1989, pp 2-5\*

Boschman, Roger, "Love them or loathe them: Filipinas are Here to Stay," (unpublished article, undated)

ADWU, "Organisational support for Asian Domestic Workers Union," (work supported by Oxfam; see letter Oxfam to George Edwards dated 27 June 1994)

Alcid, Mary Lou L, Nubla, Sister Mary Nubla RGS, Tellez, Cynthia Ca, "Letter to Mr. David Jeaffreson, Secretary For Security, Security Branch, Hong Kong," (27 April 1987) (Representatives of church and social welfare institutions and organisations in Hong Kong involved in pastoral and welfare services to Filipina domestic helpers express concern about the New Condition legislation regarding FDHs in Hong Kong.\*

AMPG, "Japan's Human Imports," (Hong Kong: 1 August 1987) (importation of brides) (Asia Monitor Resource Center -- AMRC)\*

Andres, Annabelle G, "The Filipino Domestic Helpers in Japan," (Undated, but post-1984)\*

Anonymous, "All About the NCS [New Conditions of Stay]: A Discussion Outline," (Undated, probably 1988) (Handwritten notes criticizing the New Conditions of Stay for FDHs) (MFMW)\*

Anonymous, "An Overview: Government Departments, Laws & Policies -- as of 31 March 1985" (March/April, 1985) (This five page document lists various departments of the Singapore Government, their responsibilities regarding FDHs, penalties for violating regulations of the Departments, and an ending statement on how a FDH in Singapore should file civil and/or criminal cases should the need arise.)\*

Anonymous, "Changes to Conditions of Employment of Foreign Domestic Helpers," (27 April 1987) (protection of FDHs in Hong Kong)\*

Anonymous, "Collection of Documents related to Migrant Workers in Japan"

Anonymous, "Domestic Helpers -- Recommended Minimum Conditions of Employment" (undated)\*

Anonymous, "Initial Survey on the Filipinos in Japan"\*

Anonymous, "The Migrant Housemaid," in *LOGOS* (1 August 1989) (focuses on the psychological and physical impact on children) (AMRC)\*

Anonymous, "Migrant Workers -- Government Policies as Seen to Work in Practice," (undated)\*

Anonymous, "Only a Maid...," in *Asian Labour Update* (October, 1991), (Asian Monitor Resources Center), p 46 (A Thai FDH was treated "very badly" by her employer. She had no holidays, and not enough food. But, she could not leave because of her debts and her inability to find money to go home, etc.)\*

Anonymous, "Outline of a Thesis on the Situation and Condition of Filipino Domestic Workers in Hong Kong," (Undated)\*

Anonymous, "Para-Legal Training Seminar," (circa 1982) (compilation of documents apparently used at a para-legal training seminar related to human rights and the Philippine legal system)\*

Anonymous, "Position Paper. The Human Costs and Problems of Migrant Workers and Their Families" (Circa 1982) (endorsed and submitted by numerous individuals, including several Filipino Bishops and other Clergymen)\*

Anonymous, "A series of Articles on Filipino Migrant Workers in Hong Kong," in *Asian Labour Update*, Issue No 4, June, 1991) (Asia Monitor Resource Center), pp 12-17, (The articles cover a range of topics including Filipina FDHs, Filipino Unions, statistics of Filipinos in Hong Kong in 1988 versus 1989, the history of Hong Kong's migrant worker history, union-raised disputes, etc.)\*

Anonymous, "The Statement of JoJo: a Filipina FDH in Hong Kong" (Undated) (The story of a young Filipina FDH in Hong Kong who was abused by her employers, served a summons on her employer, and was awarded money as compensation)\*

Anonymous, "Statements and Testimonies from FDHs," (Undated) (unpublished horror stories of FDHs in Hong Kong and elsewhere)\*

Anonymous, "Summary Notes of Cases" (Hong Kong 1990) (Provides details of Hong Kong court cases involving foreign domestic helpers)\*

Anonymous, "Wanted: Support and Sympathy for Vulnerable Filipinas," (unpublished) (3 pages) (problems faced by foreign domestic helpers in Hong Kong)

Asia Pacific Mission for Migrant Filipinos, (APMMF), "BALIK-UGAT: An Alternative Tour of the Philippines" (Undated) ("BALIK-UGAT is a root renewal program aimed at encouraging overseas Filipinos to renew their ties with the Motherland, and appreciate the country, its people, culture and history for what they really are." It is "basically an alternative tourism program" that offers tours of the Philippines for Filipinos living overseas temporarily or permanently.)\*

ASCEND, "Alternative Livelihood Development for migrant Workers," (1992) (work supported by Oxfam; see letter Oxfam to George Edwards dated 27 June 1994)

Asia Pacific Mission for Migrant Filipinos (APMMF), "Tri-fold Brochure," (1990) (The APMMF "is a church related institution that seeks to promote the basic rights and general welfare of Filipino migrants in Asia, Pacific, and the Middle East."\*

Asia Alliance of YMCAs, "Asia YMCA Advanced Studies Programme Calendar," (19 September - 18 November 1988) (Programme attended by at least 18 delegates from Asian and other countries) (contains contact names, addresses, etc. of people and organisations that might be helpful to the Project)\*

Asia Pacific Mission for Migrant Filipinos (APMMF), "Critical Assessment of the Government's Welfare Program for Filipino Overseas Workers," (Draft) (This document presents a brief historical overview of the Philippine Government's policies regarding its welfare policies regarding Filipino overseas workers; critiques the Government's welfare program; provides responses and recommendations, and concludes that "All these meaningful changes boil down again to the question of political will, focus and priority.)\*

Asian Intelligence, "Philippines: Potential gains of Exporting Labour; Drawbacks of Exporting Labour; Delays to Local Infrastructure Projects," (20 March 1990) (Political & Economic Risk Consultancy Ltd.)\*

Asian Migrant Workers Center, "A Report: Baseline Study on Foreign Domestic Workers (FDW) in Hong Kong," August, 1991) (Random survey of 2,186 FDHs in Hong Kong. The FDHs surveyed were from the Philippines, Thailand, India, Sri Lanka, Indonesia, Bangladesh, Pakistan and Nepal. This study contains three chapters: a brief history of Hong Kong and the factors which necessitated importing foreign labour; demographic, migration process, working conditions; and employer/employee relationship relationships and community life; and, case studies and collections of stories of migrant workers of various nations describing their individual experiences of FDHs as employers, as mothers, as daughters and wives.\*

Asian Domestic Workers Union, "ADWU Update," (Asian Domestic Workers Union, Hong Kong -- Published Annually)

Asian Migrant Centre, "Training on Peer Counselling and Paralegal Skills," (1989) (work supported by Oxfam; see letter Oxfam to George Edwards dated 27 June 1994)

Asian Migrant Workers Centre, "Asian Labour Migration," (Proceedings of the Asian Migrant Workers Forum held at Wu Kai Sha, Hong Kong, October, 1990)\*

Asian Migrant Workers Centre, "Asian Migrant Bulletin," (First Volume published 1989-January; selected Volumes in Special Collection) (Asian Migrant Workers Center)\*

Asian Migrant Workers Centre, "Asian Migrant Forum," (First Volume published 1989-

January; selected Volumes in Special Collection) (Asian Migrant Workers Center)\*

Asian Women's Resource Centre for Culture and Theology, "In God's Image: Asian Women Sustainer of Life," Vol 11, No. 1 1992 (Spring). (Address of publisher-- Room 802, Christian Building; 136-46 YonchiDong, Chongro-Ku; Seoul, Korea)\*

Association of Filipino Domestic Employees, "Partial List of Filipina FDHs whose contracts were terminated in 1988" (Undated, but circa December 1988) (The AFDE is located at: Main Office - 7-10 Ferry Street, I/F, Yen Yin Mansion, Yaumatei, Kowloon tel. 3-32-3553. Branch Office -- 290 Hennessy Rd, 2/F, Tak Wah Building, Wanchai, Hong Kong Tel 5-73-7564.) (THE AFDE is an affiliated member of the World Confederation of Labour, Brotherhood of Asian Trade Unions; and the Joint Organization of Unions - Hong Kong.)\*

Ball, Rochelle & Centre for Asian Studies, "Exporting Workers: The Regulation of International Contract Labour Migration From the Philippines," (presentation by Dr Rochelle Ball, School of Humanities and Social Sciences, Hong Kong University of Science & Technology, 15 November 1991)\*

Bayanihan Community Centres, "Inauguration Programme," (Sunday, 26 November 1995) (Hong Kong)

BATIS Center for Women, "BATIS," Vol 3 No 1 (January-February, 1992). ("BATIS" is the official newsletter of the BATIS Center for Women. The periodical is published bi-monthly, and focuses on Filipinas in Japan. The offices of BATIS are located at Room 711 Don Santiago Bldg; 1344 Taft Avenue; Ermita, Manila, Philippines.\*

Boase, Melvin; Cohen, Colin, "Caritas Hong Kong: Filipino Social Service Project; Talk on Overseas Workers Immigration Laws," (26-27 April 1986)\*

Boase, Melville & Co, "(Letter to Attorney General, 4th Floor, Queensway Government Offices, 66 Queensway, Hong Kong," (11 May 1987), (Addressed to Mr EH Martin, concludes that "the new policies [of employment of FDHs in Hong Kong] do not assist in the good administration of the system of employment of overseas domestic helpers: on the contrary it would appear that by having the maids removed form Hong Kong it will be more difficult to supervise' the operation of the system. The main beneficiaries of these new policies will not be the employers or the maids but instead the employment agencies." -- p. 4)\*

Boase, Melville T.C., "The Two Weeks Rule in the Context of the Legal Position of FDHs," (unpublished) (18 pages)

Caharian, Mary Lou B., "Letter to Mr. Philip Jadhev, Executive For Development, Asia Alliance of YMCAs," (11 January 1988) (contains documents from the MFMW to be used b the Alliances' delegate to a Conference of YMCA's on Migrant Worker\$;

discusses how the "New Conditions of stay will adversely affect 31,00 FDHs in Hong Kong; the two week rule; etc.) (documents not attached) I(Details of the Alliance as of November, 1989 -- 23 Waterloo Road; Kowloon)\*

Christian Conference of Asia: Urban Rural Mission, "Proceedings 1991, 22nd Committee Meeting -- 9-15 January 1991, Port Dickson, Malaysia) (CCA-URM)\*

Christian Conference of Asia: Urban Rural Mission, "Thinking Ahead: URM Paper" (published by the CCA-URM), (January, 1992)\*

Christian Conference of Asia: Urban Rural Mission, "Voices" (Hong Kong: CCA-URM), Vol 15, No. 4/Vol 16, No. 4--December 1991/March 1992)\*

Centre for Asian Studies & Ball, Rochelle, "Exporting Workers: The Regulation of International Contract Labour Migration From the Philippines," (presentation by Dr Rochelle Ball, School of Humanities and Social Sciences, Hong Kong University of Science & Technology, 15 November 1991)\*

Centre for Asian Studies and the Hong Kong Council of Women, "Women of Hong Kong: From Domestic Into Public Worlds?" (Programme for Workshop held on 2 December 1989 at the University of Hong Kong)\*

Centre for Migrant Workers, "Position Paper on Double Tax Campaign," (London: Circa 1985)\*

Center for Research and Communication, "Country Risk Workshop on the Philippines," (November, 1985) (Project of the Southeast Asian Science Foundation, Inc.; Pearl Drive; Ortias Complex; Pasig; Metro Manila; Philippines; Tel. -- 673-7781) (Five papers discuss the Philippines, including its role in the Asia Pacific setting; "Rolling with the Political Punches"; communist insurgency; scenarios; and Philippine Investment Projects.) (Authors of those papers include Dr Bernardo M Villegas; Jose E Romero, Jr; Francisco S Tatad; and, Jaime V Ongpin.)\*

Ching, Leung Lai, "Letter to the Editor," 30 April, 1987) (Criticises the Association for the Advancement of Feminism regarding the New Conditions imposed on FDHs in Hong Kong. Details the Government's rationale for implementing the new policy — to protect the local labour force — and refutes it. Refers to a study by Ms Carolyn French of Chinese University, which concluded, that most Filipina FDHs receive less than the minimum wage set by the Government, and many FDHs are forced to work part time to earn a higher income.)\*

Chow, Belinda, "Caritas Hong Kong--Filipinos Social Science Project: A Base National Report Summary," (20 January 1986) (Focuses on Filipino FDHs in Hong Kong, of which there were 25,000 at the end of 1985; focuses on demographics of FDHs, and their cultural characteristics, incentives to work, working conditions and benefits,

social life, public opinions towards them, problems such as lack of social and recreational sites, accommodation, maladjustment, inharmonious employer/employee relationships, unemployment, and moral conflicts; it concludes by listing groups in Hong Kong that service Filipina FDHs, and by offering recommendations for service by Caritas)\*

Cleto, Pet G., "Healing Victims of Violence," The Sunday Times Magazine (March 18, 1990)\*

Cogswell, James, "Global Telegram to David Jeafferson, Secretary For Security, Government Main Offices, Lower Albert Road, Hong Kong," (27 April 1987) (Cogswell is the Associate General Secretary for Overseas Ministries, National Council of Churches of Christ in the U.S.A.) (Cogswell notes that the "New Conditions" for FDHs in Hong Kong, effective 21 April, are unjust and discriminatory. He sites examples of FDH abuse by employers, and urges the Hong Kong Government to review the new rules, and amend them.)\*

Commission for Filipino Migrant Workers, *Collection of Unpublished Documents*, (documents related to various campaigns of the CFMW)\*

Commission for Filipino Migrant Workers (CFMW) and Philippine Support Group Trade Union Committee, "Filipino Workers Conference on Double Taxation, High Passport Fees, Embassy Services," (14 September 1985; London)\*

Commission for Social Development Chinese Catholic Bishops' Conference, "The Situation of the Foreign Workers in Taiwan, ROC.," (June 1990), (Survey conducted by the Social Issues Research Bureau of the Commission for Social Development; Analyses statistics of migrant workers in Taiwan, including Filipinos. Interviews asking why FDHs decided to go to Taiwan, about work experiences, future plans. "Case studies" presented in which migrant workers detail tales of woe about their treatment in Taiwan.\*

Constitutions of Various Filipino Organisations in Hong Kong (collection; undated)\*

Documents (Miscellaneous) of Hong Kong Foreign Domestic Helper Organisations (1987-1989)\*

Documentation for Action Groups in Asia (DAGA), "Listing of Books/Listing of Documents," (List of books and documents possessed by DAGA in Hong Kong on the topic of Migrant workers and domestic helpers)\*

de Guzman, Arnel, "Macro-Economic effects of Manpower Export to the Philippine Economy," (Undated, circa 1984)\*

de Guzman, Arnel, "Preliminary Situation and Analysis of Filipino Labour

Outmigration," (Undated, circa 1984) (contains two page bibliography of relevant documents)\*

Edwards, George, "Methodology, Information Gathering, and Sensitivities related to Rights and Duties of Filipina Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong and Their Employers," (August 1992) (Paper delivered at the 34th International Congress of Asian and North African Studies; Hong Kong, August 1993)

Embassy of the Philippines Office of the Labor Attache: Singapore, "Documents Required For Verification", (Undated, but circa Autumn, 1991) (lists requirements for new FDHs, returning FDHs, change of employment, etc in Singapore)\*

Employment Development Department Overseas Employment Development Board of the Philippines, "Procedures For Employers Hiring Household Workers Thru The OEDB (Undated)\*

Equality Now, "Japan: The Death of Maricris Sioson -- Women's Action 4.1" (December 1993) (Call for Action Regarding the mysterious death of a Filipina overseas worker in Japan) (New York)

Garliner, N, "A study on The Philippine Entertainment Industry Focus on the Proposed Creation & Establishment of an Entertainment Advisory Board," (Undated)\*

Gibson, Katherine D, "Contract Labour Immigration From the Philippines: Preliminary Fieldwork Report," (11 May 1983) (Paper presented at the Department of Human Geography Research School of Pacific Studies -- Australian National University) (contains bibliography)\*

Hong Kong & Shanghai Insurance Co, Ltd, "Domestic Helper Protector (DHP)," (details of insurance plan for domestic helpers in Hong Kong)\*

Hong Kong Institute of Household Management, "Untitled" (Undated, but circa 1984) (This document describes a training course given in the Philippines for Filipinas who wish to become FDHs in Hong Kong. Document acquired by a FDH in Hong Kong who took the course.)\*

Foz, Vicente B., "The Labor Code of the Philippines and its Implementing Rules and Regulations" (1991) (Mr Foz compiled, edited and published these Philippine Government regulations; They were published by the Philippine Law Gazette -- Exponent of Philippine Development Law, of which Mr Foz is publisher-editor)\*

Hicks, A, "A Guide for Foreign Domestic Helpers and Their Employers to the Rules and Procedures for Immigration and Employment in Hong Kong," (circa 1982) (Mr Hicks was a Senior Lecturer in Law, University of Hong Kong) (63 pages)\*

Hicks, A, "Filipina Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong," (an independent report into the applicable laws and administrative procedures affecting the working conditions of temporary migrant workers in Hong Kong prepared by a Senior Lecturer in the Faculty of Law, University of Hong Kong) (March 1982) (approx 40 pages)

Hong Kong Immigration Department, "Employment Contract For A Domestic Helper Recruited From Overseas," (11/90) (sample form)\*

Hong Kong Domestic Helpers Union, "News Letters" (1983)\*

International Labour Office, Geneva, "Provisions of the ILO Conventions and Recommendations Concerning Migrant Workers: Excluding Social Security Instruments" (Undated)\*

International Labour Office, "Miscellaneous Documents Related to Migrant Workers," (1974-1984)\*

International Labour Office, Geneva, "The Rights of Migrant Workers: A Guide to LO Standards for the Use of Migrant Workers and Their Organisations" (ILO: 1986 and 1988)\*

International Organization for Migration., "A Tracer Study on Philippine Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong," (22 July 1991) (Response to 1 July, 1991 Philippine Department of Labor regulation allowing recruitment of Filipina domestic helpers to Hong Kong to be channelled only through the Philippines Overseas Employment Administration. The study "should be the base for further policy changes and should lead to further improvement of the situation of the Philippine overseas contract workers in general and of Philippine domestic helpers in Hong Kong in particular.") (Filipina FDHs were interviewed before, during, and after stages of employment in Hong Kong. Survey conducted by the International Organization for Migration and others.)\*

International Women's Tribune Centre on Behalf of Asian & Pacific Centre for Women and Development, "ARCWD Women's Resource Book -- 1979" (1980) (Lists organizations worldwide that address women's issues; contains contact details of those organisations)\*

Jashok, Maria, "'A Public Nuisance': Reflections on the Occupation of City Spaces by Filipina Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong," (Paper delivered at the *34th International Congress of Asian and North African Studies*; Hong Kong, August 1993)\*

Jimenez-David, Rina, "Overseas Migrant Workers: An Overview," in *The Philippine Star Weekend*, 12 July 1987, p 10, col 1) (historical view of Filipina overseas workers; focuses on those who work as "entertainers" or "hostesses" in Japan)\*

Kaibigan and the Mission For Migrant Workers (MFMW), "The Impact of Overseas Employment on the Economic Status and Family Roles of Returned Filipina Domestic Workers From Hong Kong," (Kaibigan is also known as the "Friends of Filipino Migrant Workers, Inc.)\*

Kaibigan, "Overseas Workers' Remittances and the Philippine Debt Problem," Vol IV, No 2 of the Philippine Migration Review (Third Quarter, 1990) (Traces history of Filipino overseas remittances to 1982 when Ferdinand Marcos stated that "overseas employment addresses two major problems: unemployment and the balance of payments position." Corazon C Aquino remarked that foreign exchange earnings of overseas workers "is essential to the seizing of the country's debts.") (Analyses "government policies on overseas workers' remittances, the different modes of remittance transfer both official and unofficial, the volume of remittances by the overseas Filipinos, and government utilization of such foreign exchange earnings based on policy objectives and possible alternative uses of the annual inflow of the workers' dollar earnings.")\*

Kaibigan, "Philippine Overseas Migration: Problems and Prospects for Change" (1986)\*

KAISAHAN NG MGA PILIPINO SA IBAYONG DAGAT, "Letter written by Jorge Tigno of Kaisahan to the MFM" (15 August 1986) (Describes Kaisahan's organisation, goals world-wide membership list, etc regarding Filipina FDHs in Hong Kong)\*

KAISAHAN, "A Proposal for the Creation Of a Labor Advisory Council for Overseas Filipinos" (undated)\*

KAISAHAN, "KAISAHAN Proposal for the Tripartite Conference on Migrant Labour" (Undated)\*

KAISAHAN, "Towards a New Orientation for Overseas Filipinos" (April, 1986) (Working paper submitted to the Aquino government through the Ministry of Labor and Employment, containing the history of Filipino overseas migrants, country profiles, problems and issues confronting overseas Filipinos, and concrete policy recommendations of KAISAHAN.)\*

KAISAHAN, "Miscellaneous Documents and Resolutions related to Struggles and Demands of Overseas Filipinos," (circa 1986)\*

Ko, Simon, "Beasts of Burden," (A proposal for a documentary film about Filipina FDHs in Hong Kong) (1983)\*

Kwok, Nai Wang, "Hong Kong 1997: A Christian Perspective" (CCA-URM; December, 1991\*

Labour Department: Hong Kong, "Guidance Notes on the Employment [Hong Kong] Ordinance (Chapter 57) and the Employment Contract for Overseas Domestic Helper" (undated)\*

Lazo, LS, Santo Tomas, P, & Teodosio, V, "Contract Migration Policies in the Philippines," (1982 copyright by the ILO) (Working paper issued by the International Migration for Employment Branch of the International Labour Organisation.\*

Ling, L. Huan-Ming, "East Asian Migration to the Middle East: Causes, Consequences and Considerations," IMR Vol XVIII, No 1 (1982/83)\*

Lohrmann, R, "Measures to Facilitate the Reintegration of Returning Migrant Workers: International Experiences," (Paper presented to Round Table on International Labour Migration in the Philippines and South Asia, organised in Manila by the Development Forum of the German Foundation for International Development and the Intergovernmental Committee for Migration -- "ICM". (December 1987)\*

Mak, Kam Wah, "Filipino Community Centre," (23 September 1993) (Letter by Mak accompanied by letter from HKU professor and a thesis proposal on a Filipino Community Centre Architecture)\*

Mak, Kam Wah, "Filipino Community Centre," (1983/84) (Report prepared by a student of the University of Hong Kong School of Architecture)\*

Mangahas, Mahar, "The Freedom of Work Principle: A Proposal To Deregulate Overseas Employment" (1983)\*

Meralco Foundation Center for Manpower Resources on behalf of the National Congress on [Filipino] Overseas Employment, "Overseas employment: An Overview," (Circa 1981)\*

Migrant Forum in Asia, "Ratifying UN Convention Protecting Migrant Workers: Migrant Women Quest for Justice," (30 August 1995) (Hong Kong)\*

MIGRANTE, "Bangladesh Manpower in Malaysia," in *Living and Working with Migrants in Asia* (Kuala Lumpur)\*

MIGRANTE, "Filipina Maids in Hong Kong," (undated) (3 pages) (discusses situation of Filipina domestic helpers in Hong Kong)

Miscellaneous, Interview Of Filipina FDH in Hong Kong (Undated but circa 1988-89) (Interviewees were asked "What can you say about the new policy made by the Hong Kong Immigration for migrant domestic helpers? (Answers are in English and Tagalog)\*

Mission for Migrant Workers, "Letter to Gilda Narciso of the Women's Crisis Center in Manila," (8 March 1990) (concerning Stress and Tension Reduction Training in Hong Kong scheduled for April, 1990; attached are copies of an article entitled "Healing Victims of Violence," written by PG Cleto and published in *The Sunday Times Magazine*, 18 March 1990)\*

Mission for Migrant Workers, "Filipino Migrant Workers: Problems and Solutions," (Undated, but circa 1988)\*

Mission for Migrant Workers, "Missions' Notes on the Anti-Forced Remittance Campaign of the Filipino Migrant Workers in Hong Kong," (1985) (This is a position paper of the Mission against law forcing overseas Filipinos to remit 50 to 70% of their salaries through government banking channels to the workers' dependents. On 1 May 1985, the Philippine Government gave into the demands of the migrant workers, and abolished the remittance requirements. Attached to the paper are the philippine Executive Order requiring remittances; NGO and other correspondence related to the Executive Order; and, news paper clippings.)\*

Mission for Migrant Workers, "Project Proposal of the Mision for Migrant Workers, HK (1989 - 1991," (Hong Kong; 1991)\*

Mission for Migrant Workers, "Training & Support for Migrant Domestic Workers," (work supported by Oxfam; see letter Oxfam to G Edwards dated 27 June 1994)

Neoh, Anthony, "Vergara Case: Advice on Merits of Appeal," (26 August 1987)\*

Overseas Contractors Association of the Philippines, "Proposals and Recommendations on policies, Rules and Regulations" (Undated, but circa 1986) (This document was located in the KAISAHAN file located at the MFMW.)\*

OXFAM, "Letter to G Edwards, HKU," (lists domestic helpers projects supported by OXFAM) (letter dated 27 June 1992)\*

Philippines Overseas Employment Adminstration, "Mid-Year Report on POEA Operations," (1983) (January - June 1983)\*

Philippines Overseas Employment Administration, "Summary Report o POEA Operations for the Period of November 1-15, 1983" (1983)\*

Philippines Overseas Employment Administration, "Third Quarter Report - 1983" (1983) (focuses on landbased and seabased workers)\*

Philippines Overseas Employment Administration, "What is Illegal Recruitment," (1986) (tri-fold brochure outlining illegal recruitment activities of FDHs, punishments, etc.)\*

Price Waterhouse, "Doing Business in Hong Kong," (1992) (describes labor relations and working conditions under Hong Kong law)\*

The San Narciso Hongkong Association, "By-laws" (Undated)\*

Sistante-Bataclan, "An Assessment of Protection Accorded to Filipino Overseas Workers," (December, 1978) (Philippine Law Journal, vol. 53, 4th quarter) (contains limited bibliography)\*

Singapore Work Permit and Employment Department, Ministry of Labour, "Application For Work Permit For A Domestic Servant," (Undated, but current as of Autumn, 1991) (file also contains other relevant Singapore Immigration documents for foreign domestic helpers)\*

Subido, Cecilia P, "Philippine Government Law and the Protection of Filipino Female Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong," (Thesis Proposal presented to the Faculty of the Department of Political Science, De La Salle University) (undated, but probably 1987 or 1988)

Tellez, Cynthia Ca, "Filipinas in Hong Kong From College into the Kitchen," (2 December, 1989) (Paper presented as part of the "Programme: Workshop on Women of Hong Kong") (focuses on Filipina domestic workers in Hong Kong ad their situation)\*

Tellez, Cynthia Ca, "Letter to Minister Augusto P Sanchez, Ministry of Labor & Employment, Manila, Philippines" (1986) (This letter describes the MFMW, and supports Minister Sanchez' appointment as Labor Minister. The MFMW endorses a proposal prepared by KAISAHAN NG MGA PILIPINO SA IBAYONG DAGAT, a group joined by the MFMW in strongly urging the formation of a task force to study, recommend and implement changes in overseas employment program.)\*

Tigno, Jorge V, "The Effects of Overseas Migration on Nationalist and Patriotic Sentiments: A Field Survey of Filipina Domestic Workers in Hong Kong," (continuation of a study undertaken by Dr Editha Marcelo in attempting to provide a better understanding of Philippine Nationalism and/or patriotism. It studies the relationship between one variable (migration) and its effects on a specific phenomenon under study (nationalism) (undated, but post 1984)

Tipanan and Tuluyan Staff, "A Project Study on Filipino Migrant Workers in Spain," (June 1987)\*

United Filipinos In Hong Kong, "Constitution and By-Laws of the United Filipinos in Hong Kong," (February 1990) (The organisation, also known as UNIFIL-HK, states in the Preamble to its Constitution that: "We, the Filipinos in Hongkong, hereby affirm our commitment to uphold the rights and welfare of migrant workers, in particular, and

the Filipino people, in general. In solidarity with our fellow migrant workers in different parts of the world, we will support, coordinate, collaborate and respond to common migrant issues and concerns. As a concrete expression of this solidarity and commitment, we constitute ourselves into an Alliance of Organizations of overseas Filipino workers in Hongkong.") (Among UNIFIL-HK's objectives are to provide information, education and socio-cultural services to properly address issues and problems affecting Overseas Filipinos; to promote the socio-economic and cultural development of the members of the various organizations that are part of the Alliance; and, to uplift the dignity of the Filipino people, and defend the sovereignty of the Philippines by promoting a sense of nationalism among overseas Filipinos.)\*

United Filipinos in Hong Kong, "Letter to Sir David Wilson, Governor of Hong Kong," (17 April, 1987) (Presents UNIFL-HK's views on the New Conditions legislation) (Attached is a list o organisations apparently affiliated with the UNIFL-HK, with their respective representatives)\*

United Filipinos in Hong Kong, "Program of Action of United Filipinos in Hong Kong (UNIFIL -- HK)" (Undated, but circa February 1990)) (Outlines the means by which UNIFIL-HK seeks to achieve the goals of its Constitution and By-Laws)\*

United Filipinos in Hong Kong, "Resolutions of the First Congress of United Filipinos in Hong Kong (UNIFIL-HK)" (17 February, 1991) (Resolved to request that Senator Joseph Estrada sponsor several resolutions in the Philippines that would: encourage the Governor of Honk Kong to abolish the two-week rule and the new conditions of stay; forge bilateral labour agreements between the Philippines and Hong Kong and other countries that host Filipino workers; and foster the creation of a Committee for Overseas Filipinos that will have various welfare-related functions; call for repatriation of Filipinos in the Middle East; seek Senate action towards abolition of exorbitant and unnecessary fees charged to overseas Filipinos; and, seek total exemption from customs tax of personal effects being brought home by returning overseas Filipinos.)\*

United Filipinos in Hong Kong -- UNIFIL-HK, "Letter to President Corazon Aquino" (12 April 1987) (demanding that all Filipino overseas workers be exempted to duty requirements imposed upon Filipino overseas workers who are returning home to the Philippines after their overseas contract completion)\*

United Filipinos in Hong Kong -- UNIFIL-HK, "List of Various Filipino Organizations," (July 1992)\*

United Nations Department of International Economic and Social Affairs, "International Migration: Policies -- A World Survey," (1982; Population Studies, No. 80) (contains extensive multidisciplinary bibliographies)\*

Villalba, May-an, "Asian Women in Migrant Situation," (undated)\*

Voon, "A Research on Filipina Domestic Helpers in Hong Kong," (circa) (A research proposal)\*

Vulili, Jon-Jon, "Manpower Export Program: A Philippine Economic Imperative?," Vol. VIII, No 1, Pinoy Overseas Chronicle (March-April, 1990 (History of manpower export from the Philippines; and critiques labour policy policies; and recommends policy changes.)\*

Wanigasundara, Mallika, "Lankan Women Working Abroad Pay Heavy Price," in *Depthnews* (Undated), (Describes the results of survey conducted by Ms Vijita Fernando, a journalist, researcher and consultant to the Water Decade Service under commission by the Centre for Society and Religion, and a study conducted by Ms Kiruga Fernando. The latter study was entitled "Migration of Muslim Women"). (Focus on "physical, psychological and social impact on children" of migrant women, and finds that "the costs -- both for the mother and the family left behind -- are, indeed, heavy").\*

Welfare Fund For Overseas Workers, "Welfare Fund's Eleven Basic Benefits," (Undated, but circa 1982) (The Welfare Fund was established after the Philippine Government launched the overseas employment program in 1975. The Fund's objectives are to protect the interests and promote the welfare of Filipino overseas contract workers; facilitate implementation of the Labor Code; provide social and welfare services; to provide skills development services to workers and their dependents; to undertake studies and researches for the enhancement of their social, economic, and cultural well-being; and, to develop, support, and finance projects for the welfare of Filipino overseas workers.)\*

West Coast Domestic Workers Association, "Flyer introducing their organisation, which operates in Canada) (Address: # 309, 119 West Pender Street, Vancouver, BC, Canada) (lists names and numbers of contact and help groups in Vancouver) (Brochure produced with the assistance of a grant from the Law Foundation of British Columbia)\*

Whitehead, Rhea M, "Letter to Sir David Wilson, Governor of Hong Kong," (28 April 1987) (Calling for the repeal of new conditions of stay in Hong Kong for Filipina FDHs) (Whitehead is the Area Secretary, Asia and the Pacific, of the United Church of Canada)\*

Whittaker, Alan, "Letter to Melvin TC Boase Regarding FDHs in Hong Kong," (28 August 1990) (Alan Whittaker is affiliated with the AntiSlavery Society for the Protection of Human Rights; 180 Brixton Road; London SW9 6AT; Tel. No. 071-582-4040; Fax No. 071-587-0573) (This letter requests from Mr Boase information about the working conditions of FDHs in Hong Kong. The request was made in the hopes that the AntiSlavery Society could "produce a publication on overseas domestic workers and campaign for better conditions." Accompanying the letter was a

submission made to the UN Working Group on Contemporary Forms of Slavery.)\*

Working Group on Chater Road Pedestrian Precinct, "Minutes of Meetings," (15 October 1992; 12 November 1992; 8 January 1993; 30 April 1993) (Central & Western District Boards; Hong Kong) (Cited by Maria Jashok in FDH Paper; Hong Kong, 1993)

World YMCA Women's Meeting, "Mirror of Model?" (notes and recommendations for meeting in Aruba, 2-4 August, 1988)\*

World YMCA Workshop on Migrant Workers and Human Rights, "Communique From the Participants of the Workshop," (22 February 1988) (There were 38 participants to the Workshop, held in Caracas, Venezuela, 26-31 January, 1988)\*

World YMCAs Women's Meeting, "Mirror Dr Model" (Documents related to a YMCA Conference 2-4 August, 1988, Aruba)\*

#### INTERNET SITES

#### Mission For Migrant Workers

http://www.hk.super.net/~migrant/mission.htm

Centre for Comparative and Public Law, Faculty of Law, University of Hong Kong

### DOMESTIC HELPER AND MIGRANT WORKER ORGANISATIONS IN HONG KONG

Asian Domestic Workers Union (ADWU)

Flat C, 5/F 26 Jordan Road Kowloon, Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2730-9077

Asia Monitor Resource Centre (AMRC)

444-446 Nathan Road, 8-B Kowloon, Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2332-1346

#### **Asia Migrant Workers Centre**

Kowloon Union Church

4 Jordan Road

Kowloon, Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2312-0031 FAX: (852) 2367-7355

#### Asia Pacific Mission for Migrant Filipinos (APMMF)

Kowloon Union Church 4 Jordan Road Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2723-7356 FAX: (852) 2721-3119

#### Asian Center for the Progress of Peoples

48 Princess Margaret Road, G/F Homantin, Kowloon Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2714-5123; (852) 2712-0151

#### Asian Regional Exchange for New Alternatives (ARENA)

2/F Great George Building, Flat B-1 27 Paterson Street Causeway Bay, Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2805-6193 FAX: (852) 2504-2986

#### Center for Asian Pacific Studies

Lingnan College 15 Stubbs Road Wan Chai, Hong Kong

#### Christian Conference on Asia/Urban Rural Mission (CCC-URM)

Kowloon, Hong Kong TEL: 2368-2187

FAX: 2369-9895

# Diocesan Pastoral Centre for Filipinos

18/F Grand Building 15-18 Connaught Road Central, Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2526-4249 FAX: (852) 2526-2629

# Documentation for Action Groups in Asia (DAGA)

57 Peking Road, 5/F Kowloon, Hong Kong

TEL: 2368-2187; 2368-0205

# Filipino Prayer, Share and Care Group (Member of UNIFII of Hong Kong)

8 South Bay Repulse Bay, Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2812-0375 FAX: (852) 2812-9508

# Filipino Social Service, Caritas-Hong Kong

Room 139, Caritas House 2 Caine Road, Central Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2524-2071 FAX: (852) 2521-5720

# Friends of Thai in Hong Kong

# 3, Bamboo Bay Lot 623, DD 257 Tsam Chuk Wan, Sai Kung Kowloon, Hong Kong

TEL: (852) 2791-0504; 2789-8685

# **Helpers for Domestic Helpers**

St John's Cathedral Garden Road, Central Hong Kong TEL: (852) 2523-4157 FAX: (852) 2521-7830

# Hong Kong Catholic Commission for Labour Affairs

Kwun Tong Pastoral Center 100 Tsui Ping Road Kwun Ton, Kowloon

TEL: (852) 2772-5918 FAX: (852) 2347-3630

# KAIBIGAN (Friends of Filipino Migrant Workers, Inc)

Rooms B & C Ben-Lor Bldg 1864 Quezon Ave, Quezon City Metro, Manila, Philippines T: 99-26-41, loc 2236

#### **KANLUNGAN Center Foundation**

No 77 K-J (corner of K-10th Street) Project 2, Quezon City Metro Manila, Philippines

TEL: 921-7849

# **BATIS Center**

Room 711 Don Santiago Building Taft Ave., Manila TEL: 521-1279

# **Mission for Migrant Workers**

Saint John's Cathedral Garden Road, Hong Kong

TEL: 2522-8246 FAX: 2526-2894

# United Filipinos in Hong Kong

Saint John's Cathedral Garden Road, Central Hong Kong

# MIGRANTE (Alliance of concerned Filipinos in Asia-Pacific and Middle East) (or MIGRANTE APME)

c/o Batis Center Room 711 Don Santiago Building Taft Ave., Manila

TEL: 521-1279

# FILIPINA ORGANISATIONS IN HONG KONG THAT ARE AFFILIATED WITH UNIFIL -- THE UNITED FILIPINOS IN HONG KONG/MIGRANTE

- 1. Alay Kapwa Catholic Group is a church-based organization and was established in May 1981 in Wah Yan College. Its aims are to: 1) assist in masses as a choir group; 2) raise funds for the underprivileged in the Philippines; and 3) coordinate different activities of the Alliance.
- 2. Association of Concerned Filipinos (ACFIL) is a non-profit and non-stock organization established in 1984. This was organized in response to the pressing needs of the increasing number of Filipino migrant workers in Hong Kong as they continue to experience various socio-economic, cultural, emotional and work-related problems. The association's activities are: 1) fund raising; 2) education/information; 3) campaign; 4) welfare; and 5) coordinating different activities of the Alliance.
- 3. **Anac Ti Batac** is a regionalized and non-profit organization. Members come from Batac in Luzon. Their activities include socialization, fund raising and coordinates in the different activities of the Alliance.
- 4. **Baguio City Association (BCA)** is a non-stock and non-profit organization established in March 1990 aimed to: 1) promote unity and understanding among members; 2) coordinate with other Filipino migrant organizations; 3) create socio-economic projects for the benefit of the members and Baguio community; and 4) raise funds for civic and social welfare contributions. It also coordinates in the different activities of the Alliance.
- 5. **Balili-Alab Women Association (BAWD)** is a non-stock and non-profit organization aimed at raising funds, socialization and assisting members with problems, and coordinates in the different activities of the Alliance.
- 6. Bahay Natin-Yuen Long (BNYL) is a non-profit and non-stock organization

This list is taken from the World Wide Web site of the Mission for Migrant Workers, Hong Kong. All organisations on this list may be contacted through UNIFIL/MIGRANTE.

and is also a church-based organization. It is located at the back of Saint Peter/Paul Church, Yuen Long, New Territories under the supervision of the parish priest and sisters. It provides shelter and counselling to displaced Filipinos.

- 7. **Bahay Natin Sai Kung (BNSK)** is a non-profit and non-stock organization located in Pak Sha Wan Rd., Sai Kung, New Territories. It was established in 1983 through the effort of St. Mary Nubla and the Diocesan Fathers of St.Peter's and St. Paul's churches. It provides shelter to displaced Filipinos. It also aims to preserve the cultural heritage of Filipinos; raise funds to help the underprivileged Filipinos.
- 8. Cabalianon Overseas Association in Hong Kong (COAH) is a non-profit organization established in 14 July 1991. Its aims are: to promote unity and mutual understanding for the welfare and benefit of its members, to put projects in their native province, to keep up the dignity of a true Filipino and to raise funds to support.
- 9. **Cordillera Consultative Council (CCC)** is a non-profit organization of the indigenous people in the Cordillera region of the Philippines.
- 10. Claveria Hong Kong Overseas Workers Association (CHOCWA) is a non-profit organization whose members come from Claveria, Cagayan, North of the Philippines. Its activities are: 1) socialization; 2) fund raising; 3) credit cooperative; 4) extension of financial support to members who are terminated; and 5) coordination in different activities of the Alliance.
- 11. **Dingleanon Circle** is a non-profit organization established 18 February 1980. Members come from Dingle, Iloilo, western Philippines. Its objectives are: 1) to promote love, unity and mutual understanding among Dingleanons in Hong Kong; 2) to maintain Filipino moral values; 3) to relate and coordinate with other Filipino organizations towards better services for social, economic and cultural upliftment; 5) to work for mutual aid and benefit to members and immediate beneficiaries; 6) to finance tangible projects in Dingle; and 7) to assist members who encounter labor problems.
- 12. **Filipino Prayer, Share and Care Group (FPSC)** is a church-based organization of the Church of All Nations, 8 South Bay Close, Repulse Bay, Hong Kong. Members come from different regions in the Philippines and from different church affiliations. Its main activities include bible study, fellowship, visits to welfare institutions supported by the church, education seminars, and skills training such as computer lesson among others.
- 13. **Friends of Bethune House (FBH)** is a non-profit organization established 14 February 1992, composed of previous and on-going clients of the refuge

center. They actively participate in the different activities of the Alliance, such as education/information seminars, campaigns/petition signing and cultural shows.

- 14. **Inopacan Hongkong Association (IHA)** is a non-profit organization whose members come from Inopacan, Leyte in the Visayas island. Its activities include: socialization, fund raising and coordination in the different activities of the Alliance.
- 15. **Justice and Peace -- Evangelization Family** is a church-based organization of Saint Mary's Church whose members come from different regions in the Philippines. Its activities include: fellowship, education seminars, bible study and evangelization and coordination in different activities of the Alliance.
- 16. **Janinaynon Circle** is a non-profit organization whose members come from Janinay, lloilo in Panay Island of the Visayas. Their activities include fund raising, socialization, credit cooperative, welfare services to terminated members and coordination in different activities of the Alliance.
- 17. **Maharlika Association (MAHK)** is a non-profit organization which was founded on 4 December 1980. It aims to donatie to charitable institutions in the Philippines; assist to members who encounter labor problems; and to help members engage in socio-economic projects that will benefit its members.
- 18. **Filipino Methodist Church** is a non-profit organization and a religious group which was established in 1984. Its aims are: 1) to enhance and nourish their spiritual lives through bible studies, masses and outreach; 2) to provide loan assistance as welfare program to the members at 2.5 % interest per month, and the interest goes to the Scholarship Fund for their Outreach Program. They joined the Alliance with the belief that if they unite with other organizations, they can fight for their rights and well-being of the Filipino migrant workers in Hong Kong.
- 19. **Pangasinan Saranay Association** is a non-profit organization whose members come from Pangasinan of Luzon Region. Their activities include socialization and fund raising.
- 20. **Pearl of the Orient** is a non-profit organization which was established in March 1988 aimed to raise funds for charity.
- 21. **Philippine Independent Church** (PIC) Choir is a group of Filipinos whose activities and involvements include: 1) Church choir; 2) bible study; 3) active participation in the different activities of the Alliance especially on education seminars, campaigns/rallies and major celebrations.

- 22. **Pototan Circle** is a non-profit organization whose members come from Pototan, Iloilo. It is primarily aimed at developing unity among its members.
- 23. **Pozorrubians Association** is a non-profit organization whose members come from Pozorrubio of the Ilocos region. Their activities include socialization, fund raising, and coordination in the different activities of the Alliance.
- 24. Ward Methodist Filipino Fellowship is a church-based organization. Its membership come from different regions in the Philippines. Their activities include bible study, masses, education seminars and coordination in the different activities of the Alliance.
- 25. Women of the Philippine Independent Church (WOPIC) is a church-based organization located in Saint John's Cathedral, Garden Road, Central. Its activities include: 1) bible study; 2) socialization; 3) education seminars; 4) coordination in the different activities of the Alliance

# NEWSPAPER ARTICLES AND WIRE SERVICES

# AGENCE FRANCE PRESSE

#### 1996

- August 13: "Ramos orders report on maid's death in Jordan," Manila
- August 08: "Filipina maids' number in Singapore to rise 50 percent: 'recruiters,'" Manila
- July 25: "Royals' hair stylist in tears after court acquittal," Hong Kong
- July 23: "Royals' hair stylist charged over employing Filipina," Hong Kong
- July 23: "Ethiopian maid dies trying to escape employers," Beirut
- June 22: "Foreign workers fret about their future in post-handover Hong Kong," (by Richard Ingham), Hong Kong
- June 07: "Police investigating passport-collateral loan scheme," Hong Kong
- May 31: "UN experts urge further protection of women migrant workers," (by Lara Parpan), Manila
- March 6: "UN slams worsening plight of Asia's migrant building workers," Hong Kong (ILO press release on a study into condition of migrant workers)
- February 21: "Filipina maid who saved Singaporean wards to be given hero's welcome." Manila
- January 30: "Asian maids in UAE turn to Islam for security," (by Nadim Kawash), Abu Dhabi

# 1995

- December 31: "Filipina maid rewarded for saving children," Singapore
- December 3: "Philippines to investigate maid's "suicide"," Kuwait City

Some of the following newspaper articles and wire service reports were gathered through use of the online service of LEXIS/NEXIS.

- September 24: "International pressure proposed to ease plight of abused maids"
- September 19: "55 Filipina maids flown home from Kuwait," Kuwait City
- September 18: "10 years jail for Kuwait woman for battering housemaid to death," Kuwait City
- September 17: "Shocked Filipinas advise maids not to work in Gulf," (by Lachlan Carmichael). Dubai, United Arab Emirates
- September 17: "Senator urges caution in reactions to death sentence on Filipina maid," Manila
- July 18: "Philippines considering "travel advisory" not ban of overseas workers," Manila
- July 17: "Ramos clarifies maid prohibition policy," Manila
- July 14: "Return of Filipino labor threatens Philippine economy," (by Lara Parpan), Manila
- July 13: "Ramos asked to ban deployment of Filipina domestics, bar girls abroad," Manila
- July 05: "US military laboratory to carry out autopsy on murdered maid," Manila
- June 11: "Manila urged to stop exporting "vulnerable" maids," Dubai, United Arab Emirates
- June 06: "Hong Kong targets foreigners to save local jobs," (by Robert MacPherson), Hong Kong
- May 31: "Singaporean couple jailed, fined for abusing Filipina maid," Singapore
- May 23: "Hong Kong trade unions to step up battle against imported labour," (by Peter Lim), Hong Kong
- April 24: "Manila shifts tack to protect overseas workers," Manila (Migrante, which is comprised of 31 Filipino migrant workers' support groups within the Asia Pacific and the middle East, criticises laws protecting overseas contract workers)
- April 22: "Church leader tells Ramos to stop workers from going abroad," Manila
- April 17: "Sri Lankan maid executed for murdering child," Abu Dhabi

April 07: "Ramos actions on Singapore hanging report due in two-three days," Manila

April 4: "Manila to send C-130 plane to fetch 200 Filipinas from Singapore," Manila

April 3: "Hanged maid's confession extracted under duress: lawyer," Manila

March 27: "Sri Lanka discusses job conditions for its nationals," Kuwait City

March 16: "Pillars of Philippine economy get only contempt," Cecil Morella, Manila

March 14: ""Lawyers race to file petition to save Filipina maid," Singapore

February 26: "Taiwan to deport Filipina maid for having baby," Taipei

February 8: "Maid burns child after row with father: report," Kuwait City

#### 1993

June 6: "Kuwaiti court begins hearings into beating death of Filipina maid," Kuwait City

January 1: "Singapore raises income ceiling for issue of work permits," Singapore

#### ASIAWEEK

# 1995

October 20: "Hire Me, Please; Should Hong Kong Fret Over a 3.5% Jobless Rate?" p 44

October 13: "Rough Justice; Overseas Workers Need to Be Better Protected," p 26

September 29: "'Do Everything to Save Her'; Another Wave of Anguish Over a Maid on Death Row," p 42

July 14: "Helping the Helpers; How Nations Can Really Assist Their Overseas Workers," p 24

April 7: ""Beyond the Rage; Lessons from the Case of Flor Contemplacion," p 17

April 14, "The Hanging of Flor," p 14

April 7: "Beyond the Rage; Lessons from the Case of Flor Contemplacion," p 17 (Editorial)

March 31: ""The Furor Over Flor: The Hanging of a Filipino Maid in Singapore Sparks an Outcry in the Philippines," p 36

# 1987

May 10: "Hong Kong's Maids Debate," (Debate between Cynthia Tellez of the Mission for Migrant Workers and Ms Yung who is Chairman of the Hong Kong Employers and Overseas Domestic Helpers Association), p 72

# 1985

February 1: "Sending Money Home," (Debate about Philippine Executive Order 857 requiring overseas Filipino wokers to remit 50-70% of their earnings bach home through official channels to improve the country's balance of payments. Debate is between Felicidad Bengzon Gonzales who was the Philippine Consul General in Hong Kong and Agapito "Butz" Aquino, who was a prominent opposition leader and younger btrother of assassinated oppositionist Benigno Aquino.)

# **BBC**

#### 1995

October 17: "Part 3 "Philippines TV reports maid's reaction to dropping of death penalty," Source: "GMA-7 Television, Quezon City, in Tagalog 15 Oct 95

September 21: "Part 3 "President Ramos sends top-level team to UAE over maid's death penalty case" Source: GMA-7 Television, Quezon City, in Tagalog 19 Sep 95

# **BUSINESS TIMES**

# 1995

December 14: "Lim rejects levy request," (by Hamisah Hamid), p 20

August 31: "Guide on hiring foreign workers in final stages," p 2

October 28: "Taking on the challenges," (by Hardev Kaur), p 1

April 4: "Forensic expert against third opinion in maid case," (by Al Labita), Manila, p 3

April 13: "Ramos sends Goh news clippings on reaction to hanging," (by Al Labita), Manila, p 2

March 25: "Head of maid inquiry vows Philippines won't judge rashly," p 3

June 29: "Malaysia faces migrant worker headache," p 9

# CHICAGO TRIBUNE

# 1996

July 7: "The families left behind - for better or worse," (by Kristin Choo), p 1, Manila

June 23, "Indentured Servants: 1.5 million women brave unknown risks to support their families," (by Kristin Choo)

# 1994

March 24: "Nanny Gate Lapse Costs White House Lawyer," p 8

#### 1993

June 10: "Women at work; 'Nannygate' calls up 'good old days'," by Carol Kleiman), Business Section, p 3

#### 1991

November 17: "Slave trade survives, prospers across Asia,," (by Uli Schmetzer), p

# **Christian Science Monitor**

# 1985

January 30: "Why educated Filipino women come to Hong Kong to be maids," (by Julian Baum), Hong Kong, p 9

# DAILY TELEGRAPH

#### 1993

February 9: "Uncle Sam's secret servants Illegal nannies have foiled two women's hopes of a job in Clinton's cabinet," (by Maurice Weaver), p 15, Washington

# DEUTSCHE PRESSE-AGENTUR

# 1996

July 9: "Philippine official says send workers from Hong Kong to Spain," Manila

July 6: "Ramos lifts ban on deployment of maids to Singapore," Manila

May 27: "International conference on women migrant workers opens in Manila," Manila

# 1995

December 11. "Hong Kong governor hold talks in Philippines visit," Manila

December 11: "Hong Kong governor discusses overseas workers in Philippine visit," Manila

October 27: "Conference delegates urge human rights for female migrant workers," Manila

October 4: "Philippines to send lawyers to UAE to help maid facing death," Manila

September 21: "European Parliament calls for clemency for Filipina maid," Strasbourg

September 20: "Philippines' Ramos calls for unity in appealing maid's case," Manila

June 23: "Philippines embassy sets up hotline for 60,000 maids in Sinagpore," Singapore

June 13: "Philippine commission seeking worker protection under labour laws," Kuwait City

June 8: "Singapore's runaway maids -- a growing problem," (by Arthur Richards), Singapore

April 28: "Taiwan to import 8,200 foreign workers," Taipei

April 11: "Philippine president sends letter regarding executed maid," Manila

April 7: "Lankans opt for suicide as a way out from harassment in West Asia," Colombo

March 27: "Singapore gets Manila request to fly out maids," Singapore"

March 26: "Thousands flock to burial of Filipina maid hanged in Singapore"

March 9: "Hundreds protest against hanging of Filipina maid"

# **EASTERN EXPRESS**

#### 1996

January 22: "Lesbian maid sacked for wearing the pants: Filipina says she was fired because she is gay," (by Ella Lee and Karin Bishop)," p 4, cols 1-8

# 1994

September 14: "Filipina Pru caught in a web of debt," (by Tom Iggulden), p 4, col 1

September 14: "Maid groups slate passport scam," (by Tom Iggulden), p 4, cols 3-8

# **ECONOMIST**

# 1996

May 11. "The lost daughters", p S7

February 5: "Asian women migration is booming," (women comprise 60% of Philippine overseas migrant workers)

#### 1988

September 10: "Asian Migrant Workers: Voluntary Servitude," p 21, 25

# 1986

September 6: "Migrant workers; Packing up" pp 67, 77

# FAR EAST ECONOMIC REVIEW

# 1993

4 November: "Service Without a Smile: Many Filipino workers abroad are abused by their employers," (by Belinda Rhodes), pp 54-55

# GAZETTE (MONTREAL)

#### 1993

February 15: " Domestic workers need real protection, not a Nannygate," Ashok Chandwani, p A2

#### 1994

April 25: "Caring for babies not their own; Immigrant women leave their own children behind in search of the 'good life'," (by Cheryl Cornacchia), p D1

# HONG KONG STANDARD

#### 1995

December 13: "Fighting for rights," (by Connie Bragas-Regalado, Chairperson, United Filipinos of Hong Kong), p 14, col 3

December 13: "Clear up migrant job laws -- judge," (by Simon Bartz), p 1, col 1 (judge calls for end to prosecution of immigrant workers who take up unauthorised second jobs)

October 6: "Filipino injustice?" (Letter to the Editor by Y T Kung), p 14

#### 1988

March 17: "Manila lifts maid ban for HK, Canada," (by Victor Augustin)

March 13: "Call for two-year wage freeze on foreign maids," (by Amy Kwok)

March 10: "Filipino maids could be abused by ban," (Letter to the Editor by Paul Yeung, Kwun Tong)

March 10: "Maid ban felt by few"

March 8: "Aquino hint: maid ban about to go," (by Juanito Concepcion)

March 6: "Hong Kong considers pact to stop abuse of maids"

March 5: "Manila ponders lifting ban on maids going to Canada"

March 4: "Manila to lift ban, age bar on maids)

March 3: "Manila gets ready to lift maids ban"

March 3: "New laws hinder domestic workers," (Letter to the Editor by Elsie Tu, Kwun Tong)

February 29: "Maids united to battle Manila ban," (by Fan Cheuk-wan)

February 29: "Banning maids: President Aquino's short sighted policy," (Letter to the

Editor by A Hunter, Tsim Sha Tsui)

February 27: "Manila to give HK exemption for maids"

February 16: "Filipina domestics warned against switching bosses"

February 14: "Maids protest Manila age ban"

February 13: "No maids under 35 says Aquino govt"

February 10: "Hiring frenzy to beat Manila ban on domestics"

February 9: "Aquino defends temporary maids ban"

February 4: "Maids ban off before Cory's visit"

February 3: "Manila hints maids may be okay here"

February 1: "Maids ban may hit a local Filipina leader" (about Ms Imelda Laguindan of the United Filipinas in Hong Kong)

January 30: "Ban will give Filipino maids new prospects," (by Louise Williams)

January 27: "Manila may lift ban on Hong Kong maids"

January 26: "Maids ban: Talks with consul"

January 23: "Conviction stays on man who kept maid in 'slavery," (by Amy Kwok)

January 23: "Showdown looms over maids ban," (by Brian Power and Louise Williams)

January 22: "No pact, no maids, says Manila," (by Louise Williams and Brian Power)

January 21: "What the maids, masters and mistresses stand to lose," (Editorial)

January 21: "No bed of roses for maids here," (by Juanito Concepcion)

January 21: "Manila bans maids to HK," (by Brian Power), p 1

# 1987

November 20: "Maids can turn to Privy Council"

12 September: "Maids who have jobs terminated are not criminals"

August 19: "Filipinas get legal aid to fight ruling"

August 18: "Philippine official questions rules, as maids lose case,: (by Juanito Concepcion)

August 18: "Judgment shatters maids' dreams," (by Juanito Concepcion)

May 11: "Unions, maids team up," (reporting on press conference of maids and Hong Kong labour unions)

28 April: "Employers are 'more likely to break contracts," (by Joyce Morgan"

25 April: "Filipina domestics to appeal to Aquino" (regarding opposition to new restrictions of Hong Kong government on FDH employment in Hong Kong)

18 April: "Filipinas: set rules for employers too," (by Amy Kwok) (stating that the majority of the 30,000 foreign maids in Hong Kong are Filipinas)

17 April: "Job-hopping maids 'to be sent home"

#### 1985

May 3: "Marcos' May Day 'gift' a surprise

March 18: "Saying 'thank you' with a charity walk

March 10: "Filipino workers say 'thanks'"

January 23: "Filipino workers protest forced remittance order"

January 21: "Hero's welcome for 'Butz' Aguino"

# 1983

\*February 2: "Picking the pockets of Filipina maids" (Editorial)

#### INDEPENDENT

#### 1995

October 13: "Scarred by the savage lash of Islamic justice" (by Robert Fisk), p 14 (series on cruel and brutal treatment of women in the Arab Gulf states)

October 12: "Gulf maids in slavery to a reign of terror in Gulf homes" (by Robert Fisk), p 16 (rape, torture and contempt suffered by foreign servants at the hands of

their employers)

#### 1992

March 1: "In Washington: Time for a reckoning of the hidden trade in souls," (by Bailey Morris), p 8

#### 1994

November 13: "Housemaids swap poverty for slavery; Filipinas abroad sentenced to life of exploitation," (by Maryann Bird and Tim Kelsey), p 17

# INTER PRESS SERVICE

#### 1996

December 19: "France-women: After Sarah Balabagan, why not for Veronique Akobe?" (by Angeline Oyog), Paris

November 10: "Worker exodus continues despite horror tales," (by Luz Rimban), Philippines

November 7: "Manila must look out for its migrant workers," (by Johanna Son), Manila

October 19: "Filipinas shy away from the gulf," (by Ahmad Mardini), Abu Dhabi

October 3: "Protests over maid's death sentence intensify," (by Johanna Son), Manila

July 14: "Phasing out export of maids and entertainers," (by Johanna Son), Manila

June 24: "Migrants fall through huge holes in protection net," (by Johanna Son), Manila

June 19: "Philippines-Singapore: relations on the mend as passions subside," (by Johanna Son), Singapore

June 10: "Underage domestics highlight migrant worker woes," (by Ahmad Mardini), Abu Dhabi

May 21: "The children's legacy," (by Grace Virtue), Kingston

April 25: "More migrant workers, not enough rights," (by Johanna Son), Manila (ranks of Asia's migrant workers are swelling fast -- more people are crossing borders)

February 21: "Protection for Filipino Migrant Workers sought," (by Annamarie

Gatchalian), Sydney

January 1: "Migrant workers exploited," (by Kalinga Seneviratne), Kuala Lumpur

#### 1995

October 11: "Welcome mat for migrant workers getting frayed?", (by Johanna Son), Manila

September 14: "Migrants everywhere, but hardly in Beijing," (by Johanna Son), Beijing

August 15: "Apprehensive Filipinos monitor maid's retrial, (by Ahmad Mardini), Abu Dhabi

June 26: "Big steps forward, but also small steps back," (by Johanna Son), Manila

June 7: "Migrant labor pains now harder to ignore," (by Johanna Son), Manila

May 6: "Asia on European path for migrant workers," (by Kalinga Seneviratne), Sydney, (most Asian migrant workers work within Asia)

May 6: "Asia on european path for migrant workers," (by Kalinga Seneviratne), Sydney

April 12: "Singapore moves to ease tensions with Manila," (by Johanna Son), Manila

March 27: "Filipino maid's hanging sends wake-up call to region," (by Johanna Son), Manila

March 25: "Thai official calls for migrant labor protection," Bangkok

March 18: Maid's hanging threatens to mar Manila-Singapore ties," Maria Teresa Villanueva, Manila

March 9: "More schemes to protect overseas workers," (by Nirmal Ghosh), Manila

February 3: "Entertainers up in arms over new rules," (by Johanna son), Manila

January 14: "Seeking a stop to abuse of overseas workers," (by Johanna Son), Manila

# 1994

November 21: "Migrant women workers harassed in middle east," (by Rita Sebastian),

#### Colombo

October 19: "For jobs, go east," (by Johanna Son), Manila

September 26: "Modern-day slavery found in middle class homes," (by Abdelmajid Bejar), Tunis, Tunisia

August 16: "New uae immigration laws to hurt asian workers," (by Ahmad Mardini), Abu Dhabi

August 12: "Maid abuse, made in Hong Kong," (by Lian Nemenzo-Hernandez), Manila

#### 1993

December 1: "Migrant Workers Confront Unfriendly Hosts," (by Leah Makabenta), Kuala Lumpur

July 14: "Officials Act to Check 'Slave Trade' in Maids," (by Ramon Isberto)," Manila

March 23: "ILO warns of increase in slavery, stress and joblessness," Geneva

September 13: "Caribbean: Women Trying to Inform, Protect Against Discrimination," (by Nesta Ellis), Port-of-Spain

May 13: "Tragedy Highlights Sad Plight of Overseas Workers," (by Ramon Isberto), Manila

#### 1992

March 30: "Trying to reduce dependence on foreign labor," (by Christine Hauser), Dubai, Mar. 30

#### 1991

April 27: "Demand for better conditions for asian migrant workers," (by Ramon Isberto), Beijing

April 29: "Maids abroad lead miserable lives," (by Leah Makabenta), Manila

# 1989

March 16: "Contract migrant workers are today's outlaws," says U.N.," (by Federico Nier-Fischer), Vienna

February 7: "The new mecca for migrant workers," (by Yojana Sharma), Hong Kong

# 1988

August 30: "Worried about saudi curbs on migrant workers," (by Ramon Isberto), Manila

April 26: "Pakistan: Remittances of Overseas Workers Sinking Fast," (by Mushahid Hussain), Islamabad

#### 1987

June 15: "Migrant workers nomads in a no-man's land," (by Reena Shah), New York

1985

April 26: "Rural women are twice oppressed," (by Antonio Maria Nieva), Manila

1984

July 31: "The mirage of petrodollars," (by Thambi Sundaram), Colombo

# JAPAN ECONOMIC NEWSWIRE

# 1995

April 18: "Ramos calls for regional mechanism to protect rights," Manila

January 30: "97, Philippine cash bond reduce hiring of Filipinas," Hong Kong, Kyodo

1994

August 29: "Philippines wants Filipino domestics to learn English," Manila, Kyodo January 12: "Clinics for foreign workers face crisis," Yokohama, Kyodo August 15: "Philippine consulate blacklists H.K. job agencies," Hong Kong

February 5: "Filipino entertainers to undergo educational program," Manila

#### 1991

December 17: "Malaysia to allow foreign workers in manufacturing sector," Kuala Lumpur

May 18: "Japan deports record 29,884 migrant workers in 1990," Tokyo

#### 1989

December 7: "Man charged with abusing Philippine maid," Singapore

July 6: Migrants now flocking to Japan, Asia's NIEs," Kyodo

#### 1988

March 16: "Filipino domestic help to resume in Hong Kong," Manila

# 1989

May 24: "Filipina gets Japan's welfare, but preventive law said needed," Nagoya

October 29: "Human rights conference calls for local laws, International conference on human rights and the citizen," Yokohama

# LOS ANGELES TIMES

#### 1995

June 26: "Philippine maids face cruel lives; many who work abroad are victims of racism, abuse and slave-like conditions. Filipinos are outraged at singapore's execution of a worker and manila's lack of action." (by Charles P Wallace), Manila, part 1, p 1, col 1

#### 1991

October 1: "The Maids of Hong Kong: A Journey of Loneliness, Humiliation" (by David Wolley), p 2, col 1

October 1: "A Global Pursuit of Happiness: Millions are Leaving Their Homelands to Seek a Better Life. The Mass Migration Has Brought Costly, Complex Dilemma. It Could Imperil Stability in Some Countries," (by William D Montalbano), p 1, col 2

# MAINICHI DAILY NEWS

#### 1995

February 10: "Defending embassy's employment practice," p 6

#### MANILA STANDARD

#### 1988

January 31: "Selective initiatives," (Comment on Philippine Government's selective ban on the exportation of domestic workers "ostensibly to protect them from being abused by foreign employers")

#### MONEYCLIPS

# 1996

August 7: "Kingdom remains biggest employer of Filipinos abroad," (by Chandler E. Ramas III), Saudi Arabia

August 4: "Big drop in illegal FMW recruitment," (by Rodolfo C. Estimo, Jr.), Saudi Arabia

July 21: "Manila cancels licences of six recruiting agencies," (by M Ghazanfar Ali Khan), Saudi Arabia

April 29: "Embassy recommends reduction of Filipino workers in Saudi Arabia," (by Edgar C. Cadano), Saudi Arabia

March 15: "Filipino workers in the Kingdom getting fewer," (by Edgar C. Cadano), Saudi Arabia

February 26: "School kids to learn about being FMWs," (by Raissa E. Robles), Philippines

January 17: "Manila wooing teacher-turned FMWs," (by Raissa E Robles), Philippines

#### 1995

July 26: "No ban imposed on maid recruitments," (by Ahmad Hassan), Saudi Arabia

July 22: "10,000 Filipinas could face recall from Bahrain over next five years," (by Indira Chand), Bahrain

July 21: "Real issues," Saudi Arabia

July 16: "Ban on domestic workers violates Charter--Ople," (by Elmer Cato), Philippines

July 5, Change in structure of foreign labor expected." Saudi Arabia

July 2: "Female OCWs most abused, says new report," Philippines

June 22: "Most female OCWs undocumented," (by Elmer Cato), Philippines

June 6: "Gancayco panel calls for phasing out domestic helpers," (by M. Ghazanfar Ali Khan), Saudi Arabia

April 13: "Ramos confident that maid in UAE getting best counsel," (by Julie C. Javellana), Philippines

April 9: "Two lawyers leave for UAE to defend maid," Philippines

January 9: "Manila to pursue pacts with host countries," (by Elmer Cato), Philippines

# 1994

September 18: "Bahrain justice system praised; Three Filipina housemaids win damages in landmark salary non-payment cases," (by Indira Chand), Bahrain

August 7: "Manila lifts ban on Filipinos going to Yemen for jobs," (by Elmer Cato), Philippines

March 1: "Manila studying ways to absorb returning OCWs," (by Julie C. Javellana), Philippines

February 5: "New rules in the offing for Filipinas in Middle East," (by Julie C. Javellana), Philippines

February 3: "Victory for overseas Filipinos," Oman

February 1: "Cleaners to provide hourly maid service in Kuwait," Kuwait

# 1993

October 21: "Philippine Ambassador to Kuwait Tamano gets award from OCW groups in Saudi Arabia, (by Mario del Rosario), Saudi Arabia

October 16: "Manila plans curbs on travel by domestic helpers," (by Julie C. Javellana), Philippines

September 28: "Lift ban on domestic helpers, Kuwait asks Manila," (by Chandler E. Ramas III), Kuwait

September 22: "Ramos reopens Cadano assault case in Saudi Arabia," Saudi Arabia

August 22: "Manila plans to curb travel to Kuwait," (by Elmer Cato), Kuwait

July 10: "Embassy begins drive to register 26,000 Filipinos in Bahrain," (by Sahar Mulla), Bahrain

June 23: "More OWWA help seen for Filipinos in Saudi Arabia," (by Bobbit Mariano), Saudi Arabia

June 20: "Filipina maids in difficulties in Saudi Arabia are seeking OWWA's help," (by Bobbit Mariano), Saudi Arabia

June 6: "Defendants plead not guilty; 'Sonia' trial opens in Kuwait," (by Lima Khalafawi), Kuwait

March 29: "Couple jailed in Kuwait for causing maid's death," Kuwait

February 22: "Recruiting agencies criticised in Kuwait," Kuwait

February 1: "Bahrain's agents told to honour BD75 minimum wage for maids," (by Indira Chand), Bahrain

#### 1992

September 12: "Domestics in Kuwait must be covered by Labour Law: Dr. Shatti," Kuwait

June 6: "Kuwait to regulate maids recruitment," Kuwait

May 9: "433 Filipino maids airlifted home from Kuwait," Kuwait

May 4: "Kuwait passes draft law on domestics' recruitment," Kuwait

# NATIONAL PUBLIC RADIO (NPR)

# 1996

March 21: "Filipino laborers may be replaced in Chinese Hong Kong," (by Mary Kay Magistad), (Guests -- Lisa, Filipina Domestic Worker in Hong Kong; Joy Guzman -- Executive Director of the Mission for Migrant Workers; Hermy -- Filipino Electrician Working in Hong Kong; Edwina Sentoyo -- Migrant Worker Advocate)

# **NEW YORK TIMES**

#### 1995

April 10: "Manila Panel Faults Singapore Hanging," Manila, Section A, Page 6, col 1

#### 1988

May 12: "Manila Frets Over Export Of Its Women," (by Seth Mydans), Manila, Section

A; p 9, col 1

May 12: "Manila Frets Over Export Of Its Women," (by Seth Mydans) Manila, Section A, page 9, col 1

# 1981

July 23: "People Who Help With the chores," Section 3, p 3, col 1

#### 1982

April 1: "Sorting our Rules for Paying Household Help and social Security" (by Deborah Rankin)," p C1, Col 1

#### 1983

August 21: "Personal Finance: Household Help and the Taxman," Section 3, p 11, col 1 (by Deborah Rankin)

# **NEW STRAITS TIMES**

#### 1996

June 21: "Call for urgent steps to protect foreign maids, (by Jalina Joheng), Petaling Jaya, p 14

April 5: "Different salaries, conditions for maids," (by Juneita Johari)

February 8: "Cabinet approves agency structure for Indon maids," Kuala Lumpur, p

February 4: "Illegal Indons to pay only RM1,000 fine, (by Ramlan Said), Kuala Lumpur, p 3

January 31: "Agreement on the hiring of maids signed with Indonesia," (by Ramlan Said, Kuala Lumpur), p 6

January 26: "Agents exceed ceiling on charges for foreign maids," (by Ramlan Said), Kuala Lumpur, p 16

January 7: "Lim: Employers need not pay recruiting fee," (by Sarban Singh), Kuala Lumpur, p 6,

January 5: "Requests for maids turned down due to lower agency fee," (by Ramlan Said), Kuala Lumpur, p 4

January 3: "Applicants for maids to be informed within a week," (by Ramlan Said), Kuala Lumpur, p 9

January 1: "Agencies warn of illegal maid influx," Kuala Lumpur, p 6

#### 1995

December 14: "Time to take stock of immigrant labour," (by Alina Ranee), p 13

December 2: "A fair deal for foreign maids"

November 8: "Disband the task force on foreign workers," (by Alex Choong), p 6

October 31: "RM2,000 maximum agency fee per foreign maid," Butterworth, p 1

August 15, "Maid agencies warn of chaos at Immigration Department," Kuala Lumpur, p 6

August 12: "Plea against lower fee for foreign maids," (by Ramlan Said), Kuala Lumpur, p 4

August 11: "Standard fee for maids on the cards," Kuantan, p 12

August 4, "Weeding out unethical agents", p 14

# REUTERS

# 1996

August 1: "Freed Filipina maid returns home to warm welcome," by Alistair McIntosh, Manila

July 6: "Manila lifts ban on maids going to Singapore," Manila

July 5, Philippine workers in HK seek post-97 assurances," Hong Kong

May 31: "Malaysia welcomes professional Filipino workers," Manila

May 27: "Violence on women migrants increasing-Manila meet," by Ruben Alabastro, Manila

April 25: "Kuwait jails woman 10 years for killing her maid," Kuwait

January 28: "Kuwaiti police hold man over killing of Asian maid," Kuwait

January 23: "Manila bars 1,000 brides from leaving for Korea," Manila, Philippines
January 14: "Manila lifts ban on sending maids to Singapore," Manila
January 14: "Manila lifts ban on sending maids to Singapore," Manila
January 9: "Philippines seeks labour mobility within APEC," Manila

December 11: Philippine, Hong Kong economic ties growing-Patten," Manila

November 10: "Filipina maid stabs Taiwanese employer to death," Taipei

November 10: "Filipina maid stabs Taiwanese employer to death," Taipei

October 27: "Malaysia to raise foreign worker levy by 100 percent"

October 10: "Thai maids said facing sexual abuse in Hong Kong," Bangkok

October 2: "Malaysia assures flexibility with Philippine maids," Kuala Lumpur

September 26: Kuwait jails woman for beating maid to death," Kuwait

September 25: "Special concert for Filipinas in HK cancelled," Hong Kong

September 25: "Maids in Hong Kong get no pay rise this year,"

September 18: "Kuwait jails woman for beating maid to death," Kuwait

September 17: "Filipinos pray for maid after death sentence," (by Christine Hauser), Dubai

September 17: "Filipina maid hopeful despite death sentence," by Michael Georgy, Abu Dhabi

September 17: "Maid's death sentence stirs outrage in Philippines," by Ruben Alabastro, Manila

August 2: "Malaysia revokes foreign workers agencies licences"

July 17: "Manila may send maids only to selected countries," Manila

July 16: "Filipina domestics want to keep jobs abroad," (by Jane Blennerhassett), Hong Kong

July 16: "Filipina domestics want to keep jobs abroad"

July 14: "Gulf Filipinas fear losing jobs, want regulations," by Christine Hauser, Dubai, United Arab Emirates

July 14: "Gulf Filipinas fear losing jobs, want regulations," by Christine Hauser, Dubai

July 10: "Singapore exempts some foreign workers from CPF

July 4: "Egyptian-Kuwaiti held over Sri Lankan maid's death," Kuwait

June 28: "Sri Lanka says three maids killed in Middle East," Colombo

June 25: "Two held in Kuwait over Asian maid death-paper," Kuwait

June 14: "Gulf Filipinas tell experts of abuse, hardship," by William Maclean, Kuwait,

June 13: Filipina maids treated as slaves, judge says," by William Maclean, Kuwait

June 7: "Filipina panel may urge end to labourer exports," by Christine Hauser, Dubai

June 6: "Hong Kong government to tackle rising unemployment, (by Luisetta Mudie), Hong Kong, June 6

May 5," Singapore looks to India for housemaids, Bombay,"

May 1: "U.S. FBI to autopsy murdered Filipina's remains," Manila

April 18: "Ramos proposes Asian body to protect rights," Manila

April 13: "Filipino maids fly home from Singapore," Manila

April 12: "Filipina maid case in UAE expected to end in July," by Christine Hauser, Abu Dhabi

April 10: "Manila Congressman says maid on trial too young," by Christine Hauser, Abu Dhabi

April 9: "Philippine officials to attend maid's trial in UAE," (by Christine Hauser), Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates

March 10: "Taiwan jails couple for cheating Filipina maid," Taipei

1995

March 30: "Philippine expert doubts hanged maid was killer," (by Ruben Alabastro), Manila

March 27: "Philippines to airlift maids home." Manila

March 27: "Singapore says Philippines can repatriate maids," Singapore

March 20: "Manila considers banning maids to Singapore," Manila

March 19: "Visit by Singapore premier scrapped over execution," Manila

# 1994

November 13: "Ramos to raise migrant workers' plight at APEC," Manila

October 27: "Taiwan to crack down on fugitive foreign workers," Taipei

October 19: "Kuwait steps up efforts to stop maid abuse," (by William Maclean), Kuwait

October 18: "Ramos vows to trim down exodus of Filipino maids," Manila

September 26: "Three foreign workers die in S. Korean factory fire," Seoul

September 5: "Marianas deports 14 Filipino workers," Manila

September 2: "Manila says labour abuses in Marianas serious," Manila

August 29: "Northern Marianas, Manila deny reports of worker abuse," Agana, Guam

# 1993

June 23: "Kuwait, Philippines addressing maid abuse)," (by Christine Hauser), Abu Dhabi

April 19: "Australia must solve human rights problems first," (by Michael Perry), Sydney

March 27: "Kuwait says Asian maids abuse reports exaggerated," Kuwait

#### 1992

October 5: "Is Hong Kong sweeping foreign maids under the rug?" (by Jeffrey Parker), Hong Kong

August 4: "Taiwan to hire 32,000 more foreign workers," Taipei

April 17: "Foreign workers face disillusion in Hong Kong," (by Kathy Chen), Hong Kong

April 7: "Taiwan bans Thai Workers, May Import from Vietnam," Taipei

#### 1989

October 17: "Migrant Workers Become Important Part of Asian Economies," (by David Schlesinger, Taipei

September 29: "Philippine Maids Swamp Hong Kong Radio Over Marcos Death," Hong Kong

#### 1988

September 6: "Singapore businessman jailed for assaulting maid," Singapore

July 28: "Philippine envoy welcomes Cyprus government plans for workers," Nicosia

July 26: "Philippines envoy raises worker problems with Cyprus president," (by Katherine McElroy), Nicosia

March 16: "Philippines Lifts Maids Ban for Hong Kong," Manila

March 7: "Aquino hints ban may lift on maids going to some countries," Manila

February 10: "Philippines to enforce maid ban from Monday)," Manila

January 20: "Philippines keeps maids at home after harassment reports," (by Eileen Guererro), Manila

#### 1987

May 28, "Aquino orders probe into plight of Filipino women abroad," (by David Jones), Manila

May 13: "Manila lifts maids ban for European countries," Manila

March 16: "Philippines lifts maids ban for Hong Kong," Manila

February 28: "Maids ban threatens to disrupt Singapore'S lifestyle," (by Ajoy Sen), Singapore

# 1985

November 25: "Peking short of domestic help," Peking

November 25: "Maids," Peking

# SAN FRANCISCO CHRONICLE

#### 1993

February 10: "Do You Have a Zoe Baird Problem? If you are a working parent, you are probably violating many" (by Jerry Carroll and Sam Whiting)

# SAN FRANCISCO EXAMINER

#### 1994

November 24: "Filipina maids working abroad: modern-day slaves; Reports from Asia, Middle East tell of beatings, rape and starvation," (by Maryann Bird and Tim Kelsey) Hong Kong, p A 17

# SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST

#### 1996

August 14, "Three sentenced over illegal work in society salon," (by Magdalen Chow), p 3

August 10: "Foreign domestic helpers deserve a break", (Letter to the Editor), p 14

August 7: "China willing to let mainland helpers in, (Letter to the Editor), p 14

July 29: "Employers may pay levy for retraining," (by May Sin-Mi Hon), p 4

July 26: "Hair stylist's maid on immigration charges," (by Magdalen Chow), p 3

July 25: "Tearful stylist cleared after 'naked terror' maid retracts," (by Magdalen Chow), p 3

July 25: "A domestic dispute, Proposals to import domestic helpers from China are not feasible at present," (by C K Lau), p 15

July 23: "Veto on mainland helpers," (by Catherine Ng), p 4

July 23: "'Hair artist' denies letting maid work at his salon," (Patricia Young), p 1

- July 22: "Demand to deny residency status to foreign helpers," (by Sharon Cheung), p 6
- July 20: "Growing rich off the land, The once-poor villagers of Sai Kung have already made their money by offering homes to those seeking a retreat from the noise of the city." (by Hedley Thomas and Candy Lee), p 1
- July 14: "The song and dance church, Religion plays a vital role in the lives of domestic workers in Hong Kong, and the controversial El Shaddai group has the strongest hold," (by Wendy Kan), p 2
- July 13: "Entitled to decent wage, (Letter to the Editor), p 14
- June 7: "Many breaches of basic rights, (Letter to the Editor), p 20
- June 4: "Protect rights", (Letter to the Editor), p 14
- June 3: "Push to improve training chances," (by Quinton Chan), p 6
- June 1: "Helpers' demands outrageous, (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- May 31: "Not trying to take sides, (Letter to the Editor), p 20
- May 30: "Afraid of falling from flat", (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- May 29: "Maid forgives theft-case boss," (by Agatha Ngai), p 6
- May 29: "Many helpers getting raw deal", (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- May 27: "Fight for right to axe pregnant domestics; Employers rally against proposed labour bill," (by Wendy Lim Wan-Yee), p 5
- May 26: "Jobless workers' handover hopes, It's Hong Kong next for us, the unemployed of Guangzhou", (by Ng Kang-chung)
- May 25: "Unscrupulous domestic helpers abusing system, (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- May 21: "Unfair attack on domestics, (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- May 14: "Let unhappy maids return to the Philippines, (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- May 13: 'Wrong to make residents endure dreadful noise, (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- May 9: "Import skilled staff, (Letter to the Editor), p 16

- May 9: "Fung shui fuels bad feelings in office," (by Joel Palacios), p 12
- April 30: "Maid's silence frees boss," (by Charlotte Parsons), p 6
- April 25: "Overstayers strain society", p 6
- April 25: "Philippine-trained nurses can ease shortage, (Letter to the Editor), p 22
- April 18: "Gambler editor jailed after signing for 4 maids," (Magdalen Chow), p 6
- April 2, "Blaming many for the actions of a few", (Letter to the Editor), p 20
- April 1: "Employers cry foul over foreign maid pamphlet," (by Suzanna Chambers), p 5
- March 30: "Contracts are maids' shield", (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- March 29: "Suggestions over maids would lead to 'slavery'," (Letter to the Editor by Jovita O Leano, United Migrant Workers Interim Trust), p 24
- March 27: "Domestic helpers currently hold all the cards," (Letter to the Editor by R K Bengani), p 20
- March 26: "Racism accusations aimed at wrong quarter," (Letter to the Editor by K C Yuem), p 18
- March 25: "Facts speak for themselves", (Letter to the Editor), p 20
- February 29: "Must carry out policy fairly", (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- February 25: "Maid dead", p 2
- February 25: "Nowhere to run, nowhere to hide, Human rights groups and lawyers fear the Immigration Department is taking its powers too far in 'illegal immigrant' crackdowns," (by Alison Nadel and Anthony Woo), p 2
- February 23: "More maids, less emigration see population rise," (by Emma Batha), p 1
- February 13: "Council 'crusader' needed to fight for rights of maids, (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- February 9: "Education very important to Filipinos, (Letter to the Editor), p 22
- February 5: "Everyone should enjoy same rights, (Letter to the Editor), p 18

February 5: "Job agencies face fee changes," (by Clarence Tsui)

February 3: "Conscientious helper, Director of Home Affairs Shelley Lau hardly knows the meaning of the word rest. Kevin Sinclair meets the woman who devoted her life to serving the community," (by Kevin Sinclair), p 2

February 1: "No excuse for abuse", (Letter to the Editor), p 20

January 28: "Placing bigotry in context," (by Tim Hamlett), p 18

January 25: "Survey on sex reveals bias," (by Jane Moir), p 2

January 18: "Job change applications take so long", (Letter to the Editor), p 22

January 14: "Caught in the labour trap, Recent disputes show a need to warn foreign workers of pitfalls here," (by C K Lau), p 11

January 6: "Let in for specified period", (Letter to the Editor), p 12

January 5: "Lobbying labours the point, A private member's bill seeking to give Legco power over the importation of labour could do more harm than good," (by Fanny Wong), p 17

# 1995

December 31: "Shoppers assured new card is safe, Park'N Shop says it has designed special features to prevent enhanced credit facilities offered by the chain being misused by domestic helpers and family members." (by Deborah Lamb), p 9

December 24: "Helpers' centres shut for holidays," (by Vivien Lee), p 4

December 13: "Scepticism greets maids' new ID cards," (by Jane Moir), p 4

December 12: "Filipino maid's living conditions," (by Jane Moir), p 4

December 11: "Officials to enforce basic living standards for maids," (by Ruth Mathewson), p 1

December 4: "Spice Trader; Perfect place to kick up a storm," (by Nury Vittachi), p

December 4: "Plea over clampdown on illegal workers," (by Jonathan Hill), p 6

November 27: "Illegal workers face new measures," (by Quinton Chan), p 6

- November 16: "Labour bill likely to be blocked," (by Catherine Ng), p 4
- November 15: "Don't just blame Filipinos", (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- November 13: "Right injustice to domestic workers", (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- November 3: "Integral part of Hong Kong community", (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- October 30: "Overseas Filipinos win vote", (by John Dikkenberg and Clarence Tsui), p 6
- October 28: "Arguments against maids irrelevant", p 16
- October 27: "Labouring the point", (Editorial), p 22
- October 27, "New labour import plan 'to be frozen'," (by Catherine Ng), p 1
- October 26: "Bigger fines 'will not end illegal work'," (by Ng Kang-Chung), p 5
- October 22: "The hidden costs of domestic help," (by Deborah Lamb), p 12
- October 18: "Spice Traders; Novel way to a successful failure," (by Nury Vittachi)
- October 16: "Plans for ID card changes anger domestic workers," (by Andy Gilbert), p 16
- October 14: "Only a minority satisfied with maids," (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- October 12: "Thai maid abuse soars," (by Emma Batha), p 4
- October 11: "'Deserved long jail term'," (by Brendan Delfino)
- October 11: "Government to slash foreign workers quota; Service sector to spearhead Patten's attack on unemployment; Governor aims to serve up a winner," (by Chris Yeung and Fung wai-Kong), p 1
- October 6: "Documents rule confusing", (Letter to the Editor), p 26
- October 5: "Spice Trader; Amah's revenge on the cards," (Nury Vittachi), p 23
- October 2: "Illegal maids 'threat'," p 5
- September 30: "Unity sought on foreign labour," (by Catherine Ng and Louis Won), p 5

- September 29: "Inflation-linked wage rise only fair", p 26
- September 27: "Maids' frozen pay defended," (by Jane Moir), p 3
- September 27: "Employer freed as judges query maid's motives", p 8
- September 26: "Outrage at freeze on maids' pay," (by Andy Gilbert), p 1
- September 26: "Overstayer tells of working in restaurant as a virtual slave; Man paid 71 cents an hour," (by Gren Manuel), p 5
- September 23: "Domestics held", p 3
- September 19: "Maids tricked out of money in jobs scam", p 11
- September 14: "Long wait at Immigration Department", (Letter to the Editor), p 20
- August 12: "Variety show perfect for domestics," (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- August 11: "Employers the real victims", (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- August 7: "Group to report on repatriation of Filipino maids," (by John Dikkenberg, p
- August 6: "Transition heralds fear of dark ages", p 3
- August 3: "Maid levy on hold," (by Jane Moir), p 6
- July 29: "Domestic helper treated fairly", (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- July 28, "Legislative Council; Maids excluded at 11th hour; Amendment labelled an indecent proposal that hits locals and foreigners", p 5
- July 18: "When bliss goes out of the domestic front -- the knock-on effect of a drastic reduction in Filipino maids," (by Linda Yeung), p 19
- July 18: "Ramos rethinks ban on maids," (by Jane Moir), p 4
- July 17: "Not forced", (Letter to the Editor), p 20
- July 15: "Selective action needed", (Editorial), p 16
- July 15: "Ban on maids to hurt all sides," (by Jane Moir", p 5
- July 14: "Share blame" (Letter to the Editor), p 22

- July 14: "Manila to phase out all foreign domestics in five years," (by Andy Gilbert), p 1
- July 12: "Case against the Filipinas; The plight of the maids may grab headlines but one woman feels Hong Kong employers get a raw deal," (by Kevin Sinclair), p 1
- July 12: "Only wanting a little respect", (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- July 3: "Filipinos in vanguard of litter war," (by Patricia Young), p 2
- July 4: "Short-sighted view of domestic helpers", (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- July 2: "Maid in Hong Kong, They look after homes and our children; they probably know more about us than our closest friends. We talk about them and they, of course, talk about us. But what do domestic helpers really think of their Hong Kong employers? (by Alice Cairns), p 8
- June 30: "Maids entitled to basic rights", (Letter to the Editor), p 26
- June 29: "No change for maids", p 27
- June 28: "Maids' bosses escape fund," (by Quinton Chan), p 3
- June 27: "Helpers wrong target for employment fears", (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- June 26: "Clean up your act in Central", (Letter to the Editor), p 16
- June 23: "Proposal to seize maids' ID cards," (by Catherine Ng), p 5
- June 22: "Imported labour petition," (by Phyliss Yau), p 2
- June 17: "Government jobbed over maids in waiting," (by David Ibison), p 16
- June 12: "Maids forced to work illegally," (by Jane Moir), p 2
- June 7: "Don't just target square", (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- June 6: "Illegal work", p 2
- May 21: "No excuse for worker abuse", (Letter to the Editor), p 12
- May 13, "Maids' contribution taken for granted, says Patten," (by Karin Bishop), p 4
- April 26: "Cure that stems from newborns, Blood cells from umbilical cords are saving lives," (by Mariana Wan), p 20

April 26: "There's no place like Central; Domestic helpers are not over-enthusiastic about centres opened for their Sunday use," (by Linda Yeung), p 17

April 20: "Many domestic helpers pass the seven-year test," (by Andy Ho), p 21, col 1 (test for permanent residency in Hong Kong)

April 18: "Query over maid rights", p 6

April 13: "held to ransom by misguided dreams of utopia", (Letter to the Editor), p 18

March 30: "Anger of the maids, Outraged at the execution of Flor Contemplacion domestic helpers in the territory are demanding better protection," writes Karin Bishop, p 19

March 17: "Vigil for death-row maid; Thousands target embassy," (by John Dikkenberg and the Associated Press)," p 11

February 13: "Maids happy with centres," p 3

February 9: "Bench warns maids," (by Jane Moir, Charlotte Parsons, and Cliff Buddle) (Maids convicted of chopping employer; warned by court that maids who feel they are being exploited must not take the law into their own hands)

February 6: "Retailers seek out Filipinos," (by Karin Bishop), p 3

February 5: "Filipino maids short on festive joy as cost-saving employers let them go, (by Paula Nassif), p 2

January 20: "Maids play important role," (Letter to the Editor), p 18

January 10: "Maids urged to report attacks," (by Karin Bishop), p 4

### 1994

December 26: "Room indoors, so maids celebrate on the streets," (by Shirley Kwok), p 2

December 22: "Helper left after blazing row; Filipino maid wins \$ 2,800 in damages, (by Cliff Buddle), p 2

December 12: "Maid tied up," p 3

December 11: "A nanny no longer limited to the super rich," (by Alice Cairns), p 4

December 5: "aids' centre hits right note,"(by Karin Bishop), p 2

December 4: "Maids from mainland," (Letter to the Editor), p 16

December 3: "First centre for maids set to open," (by Karin Bishop)," p 6

December 3: "But, Sir, I haven't always been a maid, A new playwright is determined to shed light on the lives of the Filipino community," (by Victoria Finlay), p 9

November 28: "The moonlighting lives of maids, Domestic helpers are taking on extra work, sometimes willingly but oftentimes not," (by Linda Yeung), p 23

November 19: "Allow Chinese-speaking maids into HK," (Letter to the Editor), p 18

November 15: "Maids' centres to ease pressure on public places," (by Fung Wai-Kong), p 9

November 14: "Maids prefer to live away from employers," (by Karin Bishop), p 6

November 14: "Unlawful Filipino workforce grows,"(by Karin Bishop), p 6

November 3: "Two-week rule for helpers regularly abused," (Letter to the Editor), p 28

November 2: "Ramos wants to help maids," (Letter to the Editor), p 20

October 31: "Probe into plight of domestics," (by Karin Bishop), p 6

October 30: "Mainland maids, (Letter to the Editor), p 16

October 29: "Overseas workers are pillars of the economy," (Letter to the Editor), p
18

October 25: "Deafening silence of Filipino expats," (by Glenn Gale: "Keeping Posted"), p 4

October 14: "Domestics' rights 'ignored' by police," p 3

October 5: "Angry relative rejects suicide verdict on maid," (by Emma McKelvie), p

October 4: "Maid may have been murdered, says doctor," (by Emma McKelvie), p 3

October 2: "Funding sought for maids' centres, (by Kieron Flynn), p 4

September 27: "Illegal work on increase for maids," p 3

September 23: "Officers 'locked up maid for six days'," (by Nicholas Ionides), p 3

September 13: "HK Land under fire over 'racist' report," (by Mariana Wan), p 3, cols 2-4

September 9: "Residents lash out at scheme for maids," (by Nicholas Ionides), p 3

September 8: "Maid bled to death after birth in toilet," p 10

September 4: "Payment by domestics excluded," Supplement, p 6

September 4: "Fewer choices for foreigners, The Government's proposed pension scheme does not mean anything for expatriates not retiring in Hong Kong and there are no refunds either. (by Chris Chapel), Supplement, p 6

September 4: "Foreign workers included in plan," Supplement, p 1

September 3: "Agent sold worthless contracts," p 6

September 1: "Let maids relax in decent environment," (Letter to the Editor), p 18

September 1: "Maids' pay leak doubles contracts," (by Scott McKenzie), p 2

August 31: "Housework test set for maids from Philippines," (by John Dikkenberg and Nicholas Ionides), p 3

August 28: "Never Sunday, A new plague has hit Hong Kong. It's called NIMBY syndrome and the territory's domestic helpers seem most at risk. Each time they find a place to spend their day off, local residents cry 'Not In My Back Yard'," (by JoJo Moyes), p 14

August 27: "Show tolerance towards amahs," (Letter to the Editor), p 12

August 26: "Employers vulnerable" (Letter to the Editor), p 22

August 24: "Views of local residents ignored" (Letter to the Editor), p 16

August 23: "Biased view" (Letter to the Editor), p 16

August 20: Maids' fury after wage freeze call," (by Clare Lane), p 5

August 17: "Would you do with no helper?" (Letter to the Editor), p 16

August 13: "Maids in HK have very good deal," (Letter to the Editor), p 14

- August 12: "Gross misrepresentation of tribunal officers" (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- August 11: "Anger at maids' centre," (by Shirley Kwok), p 5
- August 9: "Maid mockery" (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- August 5: "Plausible evidence of abuse" (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- August 4: "Maid arrested"
- August 4: "Call to protect maids from abuse," (by Clare Lane), p 6
- August 2: "Minority-group maids worst hit by underpayment," (by Clare Lane), p 5
- August 1: "Pair held in assault on helper," (by Nicholas Ionides), p 5
- July 19: "Rough justice for domestics" (Letter to the Editor), p 18
- July 16: "One-year term over bogus job contracts," p 6
- July 8: "Boss attacked," p 3
- July 6: "Maids' denied leisure centres," (by Victoria Finlay), p 6
- June 24: "Woman appeals against conviction for branding maid with a hot iron; Woman denies branding maid in assault appeal," (by Emma Batha and Victoria Finlay), p 1
- June 15: "Haven for abused maids to open," (by Brendan Delfino), p 6
- June 12: "Maids driven to debt, despair and death," Jojo Moyes, p 12
- June 7: "Maid jumped off balcony," (by Emma Batha), p 7
- May 9: "Thai Government may help finance safe house for maids," (by William Barnes), p 6
- May 5: "Study to compare overseas workers," (by Jacqueline Crossley), p 4
- May 4: "Supervisor jailed for raping maid," p 8
- April 27: "Maid falls 37 floors trying to climb to flat, (by Jimmy Leung), p 2
- April 25: "Thousands flock to HK as maid numbers soar," (by Jacqueline Crossley), p 3

April 25: "Maids to be focus of AIDS campaign," (by Alison Wiseman), p 4

April 24: "Parents to blame for young racists," p 14

April 22: "Legislator assists maid investigation," (by Darren Goodsir), p 4

April 11: "hit by rise in bogus job agencies," (by Jacqueline Crossley), p 3

April 6: "Maids warned to prepare for '97," (by Jacqueline Crossley), p 5

April 2: "Crackdown on overstaying maids," (by Jacqueline Crossley), p 4

March 25: "Ordeal casts a shadow over rights of maids," (by Jacqueline Crossley), p 33, col 1

March 11: "Employers to meet on testing maids," p 4

February 20: "Business at agencies supplying domestics who ask for \$ 1,500 a month; Foreign maids forced to work for a pittance," (by Billy Wong Wai-yuk and Quinton Chan), p 5

February 17: Maids upset over exemption from bill," (by Connie Law), p 2

January 10: "Helpers' plea for tougher penalties," (by Clifford Lo), p 2

January 9: "Wider variety of options for sending funds; Cashing in on transfers," (by Marissa Lague), p 4

January 9: "Store drops curfew on immigrant workers," (by Ruth Mathewson), p 3

#### 1993

December 31: "UN convention to be adopted," (by SY Yue), p 2

December 13: "Bid to boost facilities for maids," (by SY Yue and Laura Perez), p 2

December 13: "Workers complain of theft charges," (by Christine Retschlag), p 2

December 2: "Apology over lift ban," (by Christine Retschlag), p 3

November 30: "Consulate protests over sign." p 5

November 26: "Offending sign in lift removed," (by Christine Retschlag), p 3

November 25: "Outrage at lift ban; Anger as maids banned from lift," (by Christine

Retschlag), p 1

October 25: "Maid's friends demand investigation," (by Billy Adams), p 3

October 24: "Filipina maids warned on job changes," p 2

October 21: "Pledge on domestics," p 9

September 25: "Wage rise angers domestics," (by Alison Wiseman), p 3

September 24: "Open verdict on maid who died in sleep," p 10

September 14: "Domestic dumped baby boy's body," p 8

September 12: "Report slams HK treatment of domestics," (by Elaine Chan), p 4

September 18: "Maids don't deserve rise," (Letter to the Editor by Lewis Grant, Hong Kong), p 6, col 16

September 6: "Maids may agree to \$300 rise," (by Stella Lee), p 2, col 1

September 2: "Maids to decide on industrial action," (by Stella Lee), p 7

September 1: "Maids plan rally over wage rise," (by Mark Hughes), p 6

August 25: "Have we swept the maids under the carpet?" (by Belinda Wallis), p 17, col 1

August 22: "Hong Kong maids are in two minds about a pay rise," (by Owen Hughes), p 9

August 19: "Maids unhappy with \$ 300 pay rise," (by Mark Hughes), p 1

August 17: "Bosses claim maids need less than other workers," (by Ng Kang-chung), p 2

August 15: "Government takes lead in upholding women's rights," (by Sir David Ford), p 11

August 14: "Maids to press for wage rise," p 2

August 6: "Overseas Filipinos must pay taxes, but cannot vote," (Letter to the Editor by Ramon O Lorenzana, Causeway Bay), p 16, col 6

August 5: "Maids in Hong Kong already getting good deal," (Letter to the Editor by

- Susan Chen), p 14, col 3
- August 5: "Mutual respect," (Letter to the Editor by PC Ko, Taikoo Shing), p 14, col 7
- July 29: "Prison sentence for maid over bills," p 8
- July 18: "Beaten and exploited why 400 Filipinas fled Kuwait," (by Teresa Albor), p
- July 11: "'My boss would wake me up by kicking me'," (by Kavita Daswani) (a look at the plight of an Indian maid kept prisoner and beaten by her employers)," p 4
- July 10: Domestics seek better terms," (by Beryl Cook), p 4
- July 7: "Maids in taxi dispute," p 6
- July 7: "Why do domestics pay tax?" (Letter to the Editor, Name and Address Supplied), p 3, col 16
- July 1: "Domestics aid offer," p 7
- June 29: "Shelter call for maids renewed," (by SY Yue), p 3
- June 10: "Foreign illegal workers on rise," by Eric Anderson), p 2
- June 7: "Call to help maids avoid work abuse," (by Belinda Wallis), p 5
- May 25: "Domestic helper heads for home after months of Hongkong misery," (by Belinda Wallis)," p 3
- May 11: "New centres open to help maids," (by Rachel Clarke), p 3
- May 10: "Bazaar provides taste of Philippines in HK," (by Belinda Wallis), p 5
- May 6: "Hell's amah! It's Mercy doing a ton on a Harley," p 18
- May 6: "Inquiries end with fines for domestics," p 7
- May 3: "Amahs demand better conditions," (by Eric Anderson), p 6
- April 26: "Maids in push for rest day refuge," (by Belinda Wallis)
- April 24: "Amah denied legal help, says aid group," (by Belinda Wallis), p 3

April 20: "Top actress' play maid to measure," p 3

April 20: "Appeal process for domestics under fire from aid workers," (by Belinda Wallis), p 3

April 13: "Maids less happy with Chinese employers," (by Beryl Cook), p 3, col 1 (discusses survey of fdhs conducted by Dr Cheung Tak-sing, a sociologist from Chinese University)

April 6: "Recreational centre for maids sought," (by Belinda Wallis), p 6

April 2: "Bid to attract maids from Central goes ahead," (by Catherine Chan and Belinda Wallis), p 1

February 13: "Maid's release letter forged," p 6

February 12: "Maid who overstayed goes free," p 8

February 2: "Steps to register domestics simplified, (by Beryl Cook), p 2

January 26: "Ramos pledges jobs for domestic workers after '97," (by Michael Bociurkiw and Belinda Wallis), p 3

#### 1992

December 12: "Territory host to 100,000 foreign domestics," (by Belinda Wallis), p 1

December 7: "Call for more centres to aid abused maids," (by Belinda Wallis), p 3

November 21: "Sentence cut for technologist who drugged maid," p 6

November 14: "Call for action over job scam," (by Belinda Wallis), p 2

November 14: "Manual to assist domestic workers," (by Belinda Wallis), p 2

October 9: "Working groups to study reopening of Chater Road," (by Belinda Wallis), p 2

October 4: "My nightmare as a sweatshop slave sweatshop slave," (by Sasha Nott and Stella Lee), p 4

October 5: "Security tightens against domestics," (by Elaine Chan), p 2

September 20: "Car park scheme 'not nice', says taipan's maid," (by Sasha Nott), p

September 19: "Proposal to levy maids' employers," (by Belinda Wallis), p 3

September 17: "Proposal to move helpers to car park 'inhuman'," (by Belinda Wallis), p 1

September 14: "Opinion split on lifting traffic ban," (by Ng Kang-chung), p 3

September 12: "Put Filipinos' situation in perspective," (Letter to the Editor by D Hancock), p 14, col 8

September 10: "Off-duty maids spark bid to open Chater Road," (by Belinda Wallis), p 1, cols 3-6

July 29: "Sunday lure proposed for Filipinas," (by Bonny Tam), p 3

14 June: "The Sister of Mercy: Girls as Young as 12 Tricked and Forced into Prostitution," (by Peter Woolrich), Spectrum Section, p 1, col 1

#### 1991

November 13: "Maids may flood courts on rights," (by Jeniffer Cooke)," p 6, cols 1-4

October 30: "Signs of prejudice at tribunal," (Letter to the Editor, Name and Address Supplied), p 8, col 8

October 26: "Truce agreed on Filipino labour," (by Michael Bociurkiw), p 2, cols 1-4

October 26: "Increase in maids reporting abuse," (by Susan Furlong), p 2, cols 1-4

October 25: "Labour Tribunal system -- laudable aims disfigured," (Letter to the Editor, Name and Address Supplied), p 24, col 3

#### 1988

March 19: "No justification for wage rise," (Letter to the Editor by Jane Leung, Wanchai)

March 18: "Rules for maids may be revised"

March 17: "Manila lifts travel ban for domestics"

March 16: "Pay rise of \$400 for maids may put 34,000 out of work," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

March 15: "Manila expected to waive maids ban tomorrow"

March 10: "No bilateral labour pact with Manila, says Bridge," (by Ann Quon, Bernard Fong, Stanley Leung, Chris yeung and Terry Lee)

March 8: "Regulations put more pressure on maids," (Letter to the Editor by Sehn P Cabading, Mid-levels)

March 7: "Over-zealous Statue Square staff are out of order," (by John Kella, Causeway Bay)

March 7: "Women unite in call for protection of female workers"

March 6: "Ban on HK maids may be lifted," (by Maureen Fan)

March 3: "Aquino's new regulations are mainly damaging domestic helper," (Letter to the Editor by Elsie Tu, Kowloon)

March 3: "Philippines to abandon HK labour pact," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

March 2: "Territory feels effects of maids ban," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

March 1: "Manila may lift HK maids ban," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

February 29: "Philippines labour chief seeks bilateral agreement"

February 29: "Ban hits Singapore wealthy"

February 28: "Talks, not banning urged," (by Fily Mariano, Kowloon)

February 27: "Filipino maids demand better deal from Aquino," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

February 25: "Employers of maids also need protection," (Letter to the Editor, Name and Address Supplied)

February 23: "Aquino faces maid protest at airport"

February 19: "Ban offer no solution," (Letter to the Editor by Nancy Pajunar, Kowloon)

February 16: "Filipino maids rush to beat overseas work ban," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

February 12: "Passport fears stamped out"

February 11: "Filipina maids rush to beat ban deadline," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

February 10: "Hopes dashed on maids ban"

February 9: "Aquino stands by ban on domestics"

February 8: "Maids ask Aquino to reconsider"

February 5: "Maids rush to attest contracts"

February 4: "Aquino ban may be small price to pay for better future," (Letter to the Editor by Margaret K Teloer, Kowloon)

February 3: "Aquino work ban to cause maid shortage," (by Mary Ann Benitez and Chris Yeung)

February 2: "HK faces maid woes in Manila work ban"

February 2: "Aquino ban no the answer for Filipino domestic helpers," (Letter to the Editor by Sue-Ellen Rawlings, Taikoo Shing)

February 1: "Maids await work ban guidelines"

January 30: "Manila urged to leave HK out of work ban"

January 30: "Figures show abuse of maids increasing," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

January 29: "Filipino musicians may face work ban," (by Mary ann Benitez)

January 29: "Maids ban cause for concern," (Editorial)

January 28: "Ban on Filipino maids tougher than expected," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

January 27: "Manila work ban 'a ploy," (Letter to the Editor by Juana de la Cruz, Wanchai)

January 26: "Filipino group threatens action on labour deal"

January 23: "Ban on Filipino workers is short-sighted solution," (Editorial)

January 22: "Employers scramble to beat Aquino work ban on maids," (by Mary ann Benitez), p 1

January 21: "Aquino makes a bold bid to protect workers," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

January 21: "filipino maids face work ban," (by Kathleen Barnes and Mary Ann Benitez)

#### 1987

December 8: "Employment contracts abused," (Letter to the Editor by Easter D Jalina)

December: "Court ruling on maids hits dependent families," (by Appleyard)

November 18: "Maids to miss next hearing in visa battle"

November 20: "Maids win appeal on visa regulation"

September 22: Judgement reserved on visa rules appeal"

September 18: "Maids 'have right to stay after job is over'"

August 18: "Filipino maids ready to continue fight against immigration policy," (by Mary Ann Benitez), p 1

May 25: "Amahs lose fight against new law," (by Sa Ni Harte) (protests against new immigration policy and conditions of employment)

May 11: "Maids offer 'pay rise for visas' swap," (by Bernard Fong), p 1, cols 1-3

April 20: "Maids continue to pour out their complaints of abuse," (by Michelle Innis)

April 17: "Higher pay, stricter rules for foreign maids in HK," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

#### 1986

January 21: "Politicians back fight," (by Rosalyn Pang)

January 20: "Uproar over 'mistreatment," (by Kathleen Barnes), Manila

January 18: "Marcos rivals due for 'escort duty," (by CK Lau)

January 17: "Filipina maids plan remittance demonstration"

#### 1985

November 3: "Domestics plan celebration," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

September 23: "Filipinos stage a show of victory," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

September 22: "Remittances still anger Filipinos," (by Mary Ann Benitez)

June 12: "Relaxation was widely reported," (Letter to the Editor by CF Montesa, Deputy Consul General, Consulate General of the Philippines)

June 10: "Filipinos claim new deal ignored," (by Chiu Kit-ying)

June 5: Clarify situation, consulate urged," (Letter to the Editor by AC Aranca)

March 16: "Filipinas join walk to say thanks"

March 13: "Remittance fight far from over," (Letter to the Editor by Imelda Laguindam, United Filipinos Against Forced Remittance (UNIFIL))

March 12: "Ploy to fleece Filipino workers," (Letter to the Editor by Cesar Jacinto)

March 4: "Reward plan for Filipinos," (by KK Chadha), p 1

#### 1984

December 21: "Philippine bank sincere in dialogue with clients, "Letter to the Editor by J V Cuizon, Vice-President and General Manager, PNB HK Branch)

December 12: "Frustrations of Filipinos with remittances, banks, "(Letter to the Editor)

December 8: "End Remittance say Filipinos"

December 2: "Thanks for aiding appeal," (Letter to the Editor by Angela Helen Erce, Chairman-Filipiana Association)

November 30: "The Buck Starts Here," (by Dende Montilla)

November 21: "Marcos urged to end remitting rule," (by John McLean)

November 17: "Pay later deal for Filipino workers," (by John McLean)

#### 1983

January 27: "Remittance ruling angers Filipinos," (by Agnes Chen)

January 28: "It's a bigger 'bite' for Filipino professionals"

January 31: "Maids may get cash 'reprieve"

February 1: "Bid to help Filipinas remit cash"

### STRAITS TIMES

### 1994

April 23: "Age ruling on maids: No resistance detected'," Nirmal Ghosh, Manila, p 19

April 21: "Minimum age of Filipino maids raised to 25 years," (by Tan Yong Meng), p 19

# STRAITS TIMES (SINGAPORE)

### 1996

August 9: "Manila briefs 160 Singapore recruiters on new guidelines on maids," (by Nirmal Ghosh), p 31

August 6: "Ramos orders arrest of those who recruited Balabagan," (by Nirmal Ghosh), p 16

July 7: "Ban on Filipino maids to Singapore lifted," (by Nirmal Ghosh), p 3

June 15: "Filipino maids still heading for Singapore," (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p 22

June 1: "Under study: Women migrant workers," (by Nirmal Ghosh), p 17

May 29: "Foreign workers in Singapore given full protection," (by Leticia Perez), Manila

May 13: "Fewer Filipinos seeking jobs abroad," (by Nirmal Ghosh)," p 16

March 17: "Filipino workers in Singapore sent back record \$ 150m," (by Nirmal Ghosh), p 19

January 19: "Call for probe into death of Filipino maid in Singapore," (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p 17

January 19: "Ban on maids going to Singapore stays pending review results," (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p 17

#### 1995

December 21: "Ramos forms team to probe death of maid in Singapore," (by Leticia Perez), p 1

December 12: "Filipinos in post-1997 HK won't be hit: Patten, (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p 13

October 12: "Patten cuts foreign labour quota in HK," (by Mary Kwang), p 1

September 20: "'Send Mrs Ramos to plead for clemency," p 19

September 20: "New calls to ban export of unskilled workers," (by Leticia Perez), p

September 19: "Filipino response subdued compared to Contemplacion case," (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p 17

September 14: "Naming of new envoy to Singapore awaits "developments'," (by Nirmal Ghosh)

August 29: "Manila to speak up for migrant workers at forum," (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p 13

August 14: "Social impact of Filipinos working overseas is negative," (by Nirmal Ghosh), p 30

July 28: "Manila may lift ban on Filipino maids going to Singapore," (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p 20

July 19: "Filipinos don't want ban on overseas work," p 12

July 14: "Phase out Filipino maids abroad, says commission," (Nirmal Ghosh), p 17

June 7: "Hongkong labour summit fails to settle foreign-worker issue," (by Mary Kwang), p 10

May 12: "Migrant workers: Manila's top priority," (by Leticia Perez), p 22

May 2: "Filipino maids still going to Singapore: "Ramos," (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p 2

April 21: "Foreign maids in HK plan rally" (by Mary Kwang), p 16

April 19: "Thailand 'trying hard to help Manila, Singapore mend fences,'" (by Lee Siew Hua)

April 12: "No rape, torture or sedatives", p 24

April 10: "A victim of a grave injustice", p 24

April 10: "Filipino panel alleges hanged maid was victim of injustice", p 1

April 10: "What the Commission recommends", p 24

April 9: "Panel recommends Singapore reopens probe," (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p 3

April 5: "Charge embassy officials, urges commission," (by Leticia Perez), Manila, p

March 23: "Filipino maids interviewed say they want to stay in Singapore, Ginnie Teo, Julie Kee," (by Tham Pek Yih and Gayle Mak), p 14

March 25: "400 Indonesian maid agencies have their licences suspended," (by Julie Kee), p 29

March 19: "Filipino workers getting better salaries in Asia," (by Nirmal Ghosh), p 12

March 1: "Malaysia; Jakarta wants maids to be paid \$ 580," p 14

#### 1994

October 30: "Agencies to stop bringing in Filipino maids from Tuesday," (by Allison Lim), p 3

# TORONTO STAR

### 1993

March 3: "Kuwait's many 'guest' workers live like slaves," (by Bob Hepburn) Kuwait City, p A1

# UNITED PRESS INTERNATIONAL

#### 1995

December 15: "Senator: "Bring home Filipinos in HK," Manila

October 5: "Manila confident of maid's acquittal," (by Jason Guitierrez), Manila

September 14: Ramos urged to name new Singapore envoy," Manila

September 10: "Nations urged to legalize migrant labor," Beijing

July 31: "Indonesia to phase out Gulf housemaids," (by Yawar Hanif), Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates

July 15: "Filipino domestics are vital," Hong Kong

July 13: "Manila to fly home domestic helpers," (by Jason Guitierrez), Manila

June 18: "Kuwait suspect held in Filipina death," Kuwait

June 13: "Philippine team seeks workers' rights," (by Miriam Aime), Kuwait

March 31: "Singapore hosts migrant welfare talks," Singapore

March 29: "Repatriated Filipinas claim injustice," Manila

March 27: "International, Filipino maid's family skip hearing," Manila

March 27: "International, Philippines air force to evacuate maids," Singapore

## 1994

September 28: "Manila: Study Filipinas' plight in Saudi," Manila

#### 1993

November 29: "Philippines protests discrimination in Hong Kong,"Hong Kong

### 1992

June 1: "U.N. agency cites workers troubles worldwide," Geneva

## 1984

March 11: "China seeking to export maids to Hong Kong," (by Ann Scott), Hong Kong

### 1988

February 29: "Thousands of Filipino maids face deportation," (by Bruce Fienberg), Hong Kong

#### 1982

June 9: "Domestic News, Philippines exports prime resource 'You name it and there's probably a Filipino doing it somewhere'," (by Ron Redmond), Manila, Philippines

### U.S.A. TODAY

### 1992

March 5: "'Help me': Tales of torment in Kuwait," (by Jack Kelley), p 3A, col 1

# U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE DISPATCH

March 1996: "The Philippines Human Rights Practices", 1995, Vol 7

### U.S. NEWS & WORLD REPORT

#### 1976

May 10: "The Shortage of Domestics: A Bad Problem Getting Worse," p 86

### **WASHINGTON POST**

#### 1995

November 3: "Filipino Diaspora Led by Its Maids; Migrant Workers Are Called Heroes or National Shame," (by Keith B. Richburg), Hong Kong, Section A, p A01

July 11: "Maid Jailed For Killing After Rape; Philippines Protests Emirates Court Ruling," (by John Lancaster), Al Ayn, United Arab Emirates, Section A, p A12

#### 1990

December 6: "Hurried World Said to Be Hard Hit By Workers' Exodus From Gulf," Frank Swoboda, p A44

#### 1987

September 15: "For South Asians, the Future Is West; Gulf States Offer Jobs, Opportunities That Don't Exist at Home," (by Richard M. Weintraub), New Delhi, p A16

#### 1978

December 26: "Flood of Immigrants; South Asians Flow Into Arab Emirates, (by Thomas W. Lippman), Washington Post Foreign Service," Dubai, United Arab Emirates, p A16

# XINHUA GENERAL NEWS SERVICE; XINHUA NEWS AGENCY

#### 1996

July 8: "New rules set to protect filipino maids in singapore," Manila

July 7: "Major news items in leading Philippine newspapers," Manila

July 6: Manila lifts ban on sending maids to Singapore," Manila

February 21: "Hong Kong labor hotline handles 1.62 million calls in," Hong Kong

February 8: "Hong Kong launches operation against illegal workers," Hong Kong

January 24: "Manila to rehire former teachers working as maids," Manila

January 16: "Philippines, Singapore resume full diplomatic ties," Manila

#### 1989

August 2: "Filipino workers smuggled into west through east europe," Manila,

July 31: "100,000 filipinos leave country as tourists yearly for jobs abroad," Manila

June 23: "Philippines protests against maltreatment of filipina housemaid by kuwaiti employer," Manila

May 29: "Illegal filipino workers in singapore to be repatriated," Manila

May 16: "Philippine president on protection of filipino overseas workers," Manila

### 1994

December 6: "1,800 filipinos in saudi arabia to be repatriated," Manila

December 4: "First overseas domestic helper center opens in hk," Hong Kong

November 3: "Manila to formulate policy on overseas workers," Manila

### 1991

December 22: "Agreements sought to protect indonesian workers abroad," Jakarta

December 12: "Foreign domestic helpers also entitled to long service payment in Hong Kong," Hong Kong

December 12: "36 stranded filipinos repatriated from kuwait," Manila

December 2: "11th ilo asian regional conference ends in bangkok," Bangkok

September 10: "Sri lanka strives to earn more from abroad," Colombo

July 9: "Philippine envoy denies maids-raping in embassy," Manila

May 12: "Hong Kong imports 154,000 workers from overseas in past three years," Hong Kong

April 17: "Demand for housemaids draws more filipinos to Hong Kong," Hong Kong

March 6: "Health ministry calls for training allowance for domestic helpers"

February 19: "100,000 asian immigrant workers may still be in kuwait," Iraq: ILO report," Bangkok

#### 1990

August 17: "Philippines to file protest with iraq over reported abuses against filipinos in Kuwait," Manila

August 10: "Philippine president concerned over killing, raping of filipinos in kuwait," Manila

March 16: "Egyptian killer of filipino domestic helper convicted," Manila

#### 1995

December 5: "Ramos calls for more support for human resource development," Manila

September 7: "NGO forum plenary discusses regional action plans," Huairou, Beijing

July 27: "Manila may lift ban on sending maids to singapore," Manila

July 24: "Major news in philippine newspapers," Manila

July 24: "Hong Kong women seek work as maids," Hong Kong

July 17: "Philippines, singapore to normalize ties: 'Ramos,'" Manila

July 18: "Major news in philippine newspapers," Manila

July 17: "Ramos denies phaseout of filipino overseas workers," Manila

July 14: "Manila accepts findings of filipino maid's death cause," Manila

July 13: "Manila to phase-out maids' deployment overseas," Manila

- July 10: "Major news in philippine newspapers," Manila
- July 10: "U.S. experts to examine filipino maid's remains," Manila
- July 5: "Maids protection center proposed," Kuwait City
- July 3: "Ramos confident of normalizing ties with singapore," Manila
- June 27: "Manila to appeal conviction of Filipino maid," Manila
- June 26: "Manila disappointed over filipino maid's verdict," Manila
- June 22: "When dreams turn into nightmare -- Filipino maids in gulf (part 1), (by Ma Xiaolin," Kuwait City
- May 7: "Philippine acting labor secretary sworn in," Manila
- May 1: "Manila to stem tide of workforce migration," Manila
- April 21: "Ramos calls for full documentation of migrant workers," Manila
- April 18: "Major news in leading philippine english newspapers," Manila
- April 18: "Joint autopsy on Maga's remains to begin Wednesday," Manila
- April 16: "Singapore experts to conduct autopsy on maga's remains," Manila
- April 13: "108 domestic helpers return home," Manila
- April 11: "Ramos requires reopening of maga-contemplacion case," Manila
- April 11: "Major news in leading philippine english newspapers," Manila
- April 9: "Major news in leading philippine english newspapers," Manila
- March 26: "Roundup: filipinos pay last tribute to flor" (by Xiong Changyi), Manila
- March 26: "Manila to bring home filipino workers from singapore," Manila
- March 20: "Roundup: Manila to review overseas filipino policy," (by Xiong Changyi), Manila
- January 6: "50,000 girls involved in child labor in Katmandu," Katmandu

1992

November 2: "100 sri lankan women stranded in kuwait," Colombo

January 23: "Less foreign nationals come to Hong Kong for employment," Hong Kong

### 1985

August 16: "Philippine minister warns of teacher shortage," Manila

### 1988

September 1: "Philippines, jordan negotiate labor agreement," Manila

May 13: "Manila lifts travel ban imposed on domestic helpers to some countries," Manila

March 16: "Philippines lifts deployment ban on domestic helpers," in Hong Kong, Manila

February 17: "Philippines suspends deployment of female domestic workers abroad," Manila

#### 1987

June 26: "Philippines takes measures to protect women workers abroad," (by Zheng Jie)," Manila

May 27: "Philippines to work for bilateral agreements on labor migration," Manila

May 4: "Philippine ambassador calls for lift of restrictions on deployment of overseas workers," Manila

April 29: "Philippine to restrict deployment of domestics abroad," Manila

April 22: "Committee to handle overseas filipino workers proposed," Manila

April 21: "Filipino girl abuse in japan denied," Manila

April 20: "Philippines to protest against abuse of filipino girls in japan," Manila

April 18: "Filipino Maids in Hong Kong Facing Deportation," Hong Kong

April 14: "Philippines orders investigation of kidnapping of filipino in lebanon," Manila

\_\_\_\_



R K57.6 E26 Edwards, George, 1959-Foreign domestic helpers: Filipinas and other Asian domestic workers in Hong Kong and the Asian region: a survey of litera